Published for SISSA by 2 Springer

RECEIVED: December 20, 2022 REVISED: February 2, 2023 ACCEPTED: February 2, 2023 PUBLISHED: February 15, 2023

# An updated view on the ATOMKI nuclear anomalies

### Daniele Barducci and Claudio Toni

Università degli Studi di Roma la Sapienza, Piazzale Aldo Moro 5, 00185, Roma, Italy INFN Section of Roma 1, Piazzale Aldo Moro 5, 00185, Roma, Italy

*E-mail:* daniele.barducci@roma1.infn.it, claudio.toni@uniroma1.it

ABSTRACT: In view of the latest experimental results recently released by the ATOMKI collaboration, we critically re-examine the possible theoretical interpretation of the observed anomalies in terms of a new BSM boson X with mass ~ 17 MeV. To this end we employ a multipole expansion method and give an estimate for the range of values of the nucleon couplings to the new light state in order to match the experimental observations. Our conclusions identify the axial vector state as the most promising candidate, while other spin/parity assignments seems disfavored for a combined explanation. This results is however based on an order of magnitude estimate for the, currently unknown, axial nuclear matrix element of the <sup>12</sup>C transition, that needs then to be evaluated before being able to draw a definite conclusion. Intriguingly, an axial vector state can also simultaneously accommodate other experimental anomalies, i.e. the KTeV anomaly in  $\pi^0 \rightarrow e^+e^-$  decay while being compatible with the conflicting measurements of the anomalous magnetic moment of the electron  $(g-2)_e$  and other constraints on the electron couplings of the X boson. The PADME experiment will completely cover the relevant region of the parameter space, thus allowing for a strong test of the existence of the X particle.

KEYWORDS: New Light Particles, Specific BSM Phenomenology

ARXIV EPRINT: 2212.06453





## Contents

1	Introduction	1			
<b>2</b>	The ATOMKI anomaly	3			
	2.1 I TOCESS KINEMATICS	0			
3	Signal computation: overview	8			
	3.1 Nuclear states and processes	8			
	3.2 Multipole expansion	9			
	3.3 Long wavelength approximation	11			
	3.4 Non relativistic expansion for nuclear operators	13			
4	Signal computation: X dynamics	14			
	4.1 Spherical operators	14			
	4.2 Decay rates	16			
<b>5</b>	Results	17			
	5.1 Pseudoscalar and mixed parity scenario	18			
	5.2 Vector and axial vector scenarios	19			
	5.2.1 KTeV anomaly and anomalous $(g-2)_e$	22			
	5.2.2 Minimal SM extension with a new $U(1)$ gauge symmetry	24			
6	Conclusions	25			
$\mathbf{A}$	Additional tables and input parameters	<b>26</b>			
в	Electromagnetic dynamics	27			
	B.1 Isospin mixing and electromagnetic nuclear matrix elements	31			
С	Nucleon effective couplings	32			
D	Combined analysis with both ${}^{8}\text{Be}(18.15)$ and ${}^{8}\text{Be}(17.64)$ energy levels	36			
$\mathbf{E}$	E Cross section for resonance production 3				
$\mathbf{F}$	Experimental constraints on a spin-1 boson	<b>3</b> 9			

## 1 Introduction

The possibility that New Physics (NP) will manifest itself in the form of light and weakly coupled new states is nowadays raising more and more interest. This is mainly due to the null results from the LHC in searching for signs of TeV scale beyond the Standard Model (BSM) physics motivated by, e.g., the standard paradigms of compositeness or

supersymmetry. While high $-p_T$  searches will continue to investigate these scenarios and, in the case of no discovery, further constrain them, it is of paramount importance to exploit any other experiment that can test the validity of the SM and ultimately falsify it. In this respect low energy and/or high intensity experiments provide an important probe.

Among the various processes that can be investigated, rare nuclear transition can provide a good handle to observe NP appearing at the MeV scale, since they can significantly be affected by BSM physics even if this is very weakly coupled. A nuclear transition occurs when an excited nucleus decays into a lower energy level of the same nucleus. Within the SM only electromagnetic (EM) interactions can mediated nuclear transition, which can mainly proceed through the following channels

- $\gamma$ -emission, where the nucleus decays emitting a real photon,
- Internal Pair Creation (IPC), where the nucleus emits a virtual photon which then decays to an  $e^+e^-$  pair.

In recent years the ATOMKI collaborations has reported various anomalous measurements in the IPC decays of excited <sup>8</sup>Be [1, 2], <sup>4</sup>He [3, 4] and, more recently, <sup>12</sup>C [5] nuclei. These anomalies appear as bumps for both the invariant mass and the angular opening of the  $e^+e^-$  pairs and have a high statistical significance, well above  $5\sigma$ . The ATOMKI collaboration has proposed to interpret them as due to the on-shell emission of a new boson X from the excited nuclei, subsequently decaying to an  $e^+e^-$  pair. The best fit mass for the hypothetical new particles is estimated to be ~ 17 MeV. Although to this day no independent confirmation of these results has arrived, given the multitude of processes in which these anomalies have been observed the ATOMKI results have attracted a considerable attention from the particle physics community. Many theoretical interpretation of the X boson in terms of a new scalar or vector degree of freedom have been put forward, possibly unaccounted SM effects have been investigated and experimental searches have been proposed and/or are taking data with the goal of further investigating this anomaly.

In view of the latest experimental results recently released by the ATOMKI collaboration, we critically re-examine the possible theoretical interpretation of the anomaly in terms of a new BSM state. To this end we employ a multipole expansion method and give an estimate for the range of values of the nucleon couplings to the new light state in order to match the experimental observations. We will focus on the <sup>8</sup>Be and <sup>4</sup>He anomalies and comment on how the measurement of the anomalous signal in <sup>12</sup>C transitions impact our results. Our conclusions identify the axial vector state as the most promising candidate, while other spin/parity assignments seems disfavored for a combined explanation. However the axial nuclear matrix element of the <sup>12</sup>C transition is currently unknown and, as we will show, our findings regarding the compatibility of an axial vector candidate with the <sup>12</sup>C anomalous transition are based upon an order of magnitude estimate. Before being able to draw a definite and solid conclusion, the relevant matrix element must be evaluated. Intriguingly, an axial vector state can also simultaneously accommodate other experimental anomalies, i.e. the KTeV anomaly in  $\pi^0 \rightarrow e^+e^-$  decay while being compatible with the conflicting measurements of the anomalous magnetic moment of the electron  $(g-2)_e$  and

other constraints on the electron couplings of the X boson. The PADME experiment will completely cover the relevant region of the parameter space, thus allowing for a strong test of the existence of the X particle.

The paper is structured as the following. In section 2 we review the anomalous measurement of the ATOMKI experiment and the theoretical interpretation proposed so far. In section 3 we describe the multipole expansion formalism while in section 4 we present the results of the decay rates of the <sup>8</sup>Be, <sup>4</sup>He and <sup>12</sup>C resonances for the various spin-parity assignment of the X boson. We present our results in section 5 and we then conclude in section 6. We also add some appendices with more technical details. In appendix A we report some tables with the numerical values used throughout our analysis. In appendix B we apply the multipole formalism to the electromagnetic case of real  $\gamma$  emission and IPC, while in appendix D we present how our results change by considering also the <sup>8</sup>Be(17.64) excited state. In appendix E we report useful formulæ for the cross section of nuclear resonance production. Finally in appendix F we collect the experimental bounds for the spin-1 case relevant for our study.

## 2 The ATOMKI anomaly

The ATOMKI experiment [6] consists in a proton beam colliding a target nucleus A at rest, with the aim of producing an excited nucleus  $N^*$  and measure its IPC transition to a ground state N, i.e.

$$p + A \to N^* \to N + e^+ e^- \,. \tag{2.1}$$

The list of nuclei used by ATOMKI and their main properties are reported in table 5 and table 6 in appendix A. In 2015 the ATOMKI group studied the IPC decay channel from the  ${}^{8}Be(18.15)$  and  ${}^{8}Be(17.64)$  excited energy levels of Beryllium nuclei [1]. To populate the two states, a beam of protons was prepared in order to collider with target <sup>7</sup>Li nuclei at rest. By varying the energy of the incident proton beam, the collaboration was able to scan across the <sup>8</sup>Be resonances. As a results they observed an anomalous peak corresponding to an opening angle for the  $e^+e^-$  pairs of ~ 140° for the IPC correlation distribution, in striking contrast with the QED prediction of a rapidly falling one. This has been interpreted as due to the decay of a short-lived neutral particles decaying into an  $e^+e^$ pair, which would produce the observed peak at large angles. The observed deviation had a significance of  $6.8\sigma$ . In order to confirm the anomalous origin of the signal, the collaboration repeated the measurement varying the energy of the incident proton beam. They found that the anomaly disappeared off the resonance peak, leading to the conclusion that it was probably originated by the decay of the <sup>8</sup>Be excited energy level. The best fit mass for the hypothetical X neutral boson has been estimated to be  $m_X = 16.70 \pm 0.35 \pm 0.5$  MeV, where the former uncertainty corresponds to the statistical error, while the latter to the systematic one. In 2018 the ATOMKI collaboration repeated the experiment with an improved setup [2], which confirmed both the presence of the anomaly and the compatibility with the previous measurement.

N	$N^*$	$S^{\pi}$	I	$\Gamma(\text{keV})$	$\Gamma_{\gamma}(eV)$
<sup>8</sup> Be		0+	0	$5.57 \pm 0.25$	
	$^{8}\text{Be}(18.15)$	1+	0*	$138\pm6$	$1.9\pm0.4$
	$^{8}\text{Be}(17.64)$	1+	1*	$10.7\pm0.5$	$15.0\pm1.8$
$^{4}\mathrm{He}$		0+	0	Stable	
	${}^{4}\text{He}(21.01)$	0-	0	0.84	0
	${}^{4}\text{He}(20.21)$	0+	0	0.50	0
$^{12}\mathrm{C}$		0+	0	Stable	
	$^{12}C(17.23)$	1-	1	1150	44

**Table 1.** Spin-parity  $J^{\pi}$  and isospin I quantum numbers, total decay widths  $\Gamma$  and  $\gamma$ -decay widths  $\Gamma_{\gamma} = \Gamma(N^* \to N \gamma)$  for the nuclei used in the ATOMKI experiment: <sup>8</sup>Be [7], <sup>4</sup>He [8, 9] and <sup>12</sup>C [10, 11] nuclei. Asterisks on isospin assignments indicate states with significant isospin mixing.

Later in 2019 the ATOMKI group replicated the experiment using <sup>4</sup>He nuclei [3], with the aim of searching for the anomalous signal in a difference source. The excitation energy was chosen to lie between two different resonances: the <sup>4</sup>He(20.21) state, with  $J^{\pi} = 0^+$ , and the <sup>4</sup>He(21.01) state, with  $J^{\pi} = 0^{-}$ . In this case the decay widths of the two excited states are large enough so that they can substantially overlap, so in the experiment both the excited states were populated, although off the resonance peak. In this case the IPC process was only possible for the  ${}^{4}\text{He}(20.21)$  states, while it's forbidden for the  ${}^{4}\text{He}(21.01)$ , because of parity conservation in electromagnetic interactions. The group again found a rather sharp bump in the  $e^+e^-$  angular opening analogously to what has been observed in the <sup>8</sup>Be case, with a significance equal to 7.2 $\sigma$ . Interestingly, the peak was found to be located at an angle of  $\sim 115^{\circ}$  which is compatible with the kinematics arising from the decay of the hypothetical X boson with a best fit mass of  $m_X = 16.98 \pm 0.16 \pm 0.2$  MeV. Also the anomaly in the <sup>4</sup>He channel was later confirmed by a second measurement, at different energies of the proton beam [4]. More recently, the group has released a new analysis, where the experiment has been replicated using now  ${}^{12}C$  nuclei [5]. Also in this case an anomalous signal has been observed, with a peak at a larger value of the  $e^+e^$ opening angle  $\sim 150^{\circ} - 160^{\circ}$ , again compatible with the kinematic of the X particle, with a best fit mass of  $m_X = 17.03 \pm 0.11 \pm 0.20$  MeV. In table 1 we list all the ground and excited states considered in the ATOMKI analyses, together with their main properties: spin-parity assignment  $S^{\pi}$ , isospin I, total decay width  $\Gamma$  and  $\gamma$ -decay transition width  $\Gamma_{\gamma}$ .

Clearly, new and independent measurements are needed in order to confirm, or disproof, the results of the ATOMKI collaboration and test the consistency of the X particle hypothesis. The MEG II experiment [12] at PSI has the possibility to repeat the ATOMKI measurement on <sup>8</sup>Be nucleus. At present time, the first dedicated data taking has recently been completed and data analysis is ongoing [13]. A similar experiment is also being set up at the Montreal Tandem accelerator [14] with data taking that should take place in early 2023, and at the Van-de-Graaff laboratory [15]. Finally, also the PADME experiment [16, 17] in Frascati is in its data taking phase, and dedicated analyses will completely test the available parameter space for the coupling of the X boson to electrons relevant for the explanation of the ATOMKI anomalies [18, 19].

These results and the interpretation given by the ATOMKI collaboration in terms of a new BSM particle comprehensibly attracted the attention of the theory community. However there also exist the possibility that the anomalous signal is due to unknown and/or underestimated SM effects. In this respect, after the publication of the <sup>8</sup>Be measurements, an attempt has been made in order to explain the anomaly with effects arising from known nuclear physics. In [20] it has been proposed an improved nuclear physics model of the experiment, inspired by the so-called Halo Effective Field Theory (EFT) framework [21], showing that the nuclear form factor needed to explain the anomaly suggests an unrealistic large length scale on the order of 10 fm for the <sup>8</sup>Be nucleus. Other Authors investigated the possibility of new exotic bound states [22-24] as possible SM explanation of the ATOMKI anomaly while, on less exotic lines, it has been claimed in [25] that the experimental results can be reproduced within the SM by carefully considering the full set of next-to-leading-order corrections and the interference terms to the Born-level decay amplitudes, also proposing experimental improvements in order to test this hypothesis. All together it is fair to say that no firm explanation of the ATOMKI measurements in terms of SM effects has been established.

As regarding possible BSM interpretation, the observation of the <sup>8</sup>Be and <sup>4</sup>He transitions restrict the X boson to be either a vector, an axial vector or a pseudoscalar state, under the assumption of definite parity. These options have been all investigated in recent literature both from a model independent and/or effective parameterization and from a more ultraviolet (UV) completed perspective. Among all the possibilities the one of a spin-1 boson stands out as an appealing one, since it could be related to a new symmetry of Nature. This scenario has been deeply analyzed in [26-28], where, by working within an EFT framework, it has been found that a combined explanation of the <sup>8</sup>Be and <sup>4</sup>He anomalies in terms of a new vector states is possible, with the main constraint on this explanation coming from the search for a dark photon  $\gamma_D$  in  $\pi^0 \to \gamma \gamma_D$  decay by the NA48/2 collaboration [29], whose non observation requires the X boson to be *protophobic*. Subsequently in [30] it has been pointed out that the contribution from a *protophobic* vector boson with mass around 17 MeV to direct proton capture processes, i.e. to processes which do not proceed through an intermediate resonance, would be dominant with respect to the contribution from the resonant  ${}^{8}\text{Be}(18.15)$  state, in sharp contradiction with the experimental observation that the anomaly disappears off the nuclear resonance [1]. However a new experimental result from ATOMKI [31] claims to have observed the anomaly at different energies of the proton beams, opposite to their previous results. The group explains that this difference is due to a wrong estimate of the background in the previous analyses and then reopens the window for a *protophobic* vector scenario. The case of a pure axial vector has been investigated in [32] where the authors applied a multipole expansion method to the anomalous nuclear decay rates and evaluated the related nuclear matrix elements by *ab-initio* calculation using realistic nuclear forces. Their estimation concludes that the X axial coupling to quark should be order  $\mathcal{O}(10^{-4} - 10^{-5})$  to explain the anomalous signal in the <sup>8</sup>Be transition. Vector with mixed parity have also attracted attention, especially in the case of more specific BSM UV construction, see e.g. [33–35]. Lastly, the possibility of a light pseudoscalar has been considered in [36], where the authors made a rough estimation of the range of the values of the Yukawa couplings, assuming a nuclear shell model for the <sup>8</sup>Be nucleus. The strongest constraints they reported come from flavor changing neutral current interactions as  $K \to \pi X$ , which however can be satisfied simultaneously explaining the ATOMKI <sup>8</sup>Be results. The interesting possibility of the QCD axion being responsible for the ATOMKI anomalies has been entertained in [37, 38], see also [39]. Here the Authors focus on a axion candidate with dominant coupling to the first generation of SM fermions and piophobic, e.g. with suppressed isovector coupling. It has subsequently however been pointed out in [40] that for such a scenario a large pion decay rate for  $\pi \to 3X \to 3e^+3e^-$  of  $\mathcal{O}(10^{-3})$  is expected, exceeding the SM double-Dalitz decay by a factor of thirty. There has been no direct measurement of this process so far, although it is reasonable to assume that such a large decay rate would have been noticed.

#### 2.1 Process kinematics

The ATOMKI anomalies show simple but well defined features, which are:

- the excesses are resonant bumps located at the same  $e^+e^-$  invariant mass for all the <sup>8</sup>Be and <sup>4</sup>He transitions,
- the  $e^+e^-$  opening angles of the anomalous peaks are around 140°, 115° and 155° 160°, respectively, for the <sup>8</sup>Be, <sup>4</sup>He and <sup>12</sup>C,
- the anomalous signal in the <sup>8</sup>Be transition have been observed only inside the kinematic region given by |y| < 0.5, where y is the energy asymmetry of the lepton pair, i.e. the ratio between the difference and the sum of their energies.

As we review below, closely following earlier results appeared in [27, 28], these features are naturally explained by the hypothesis of resonant production of a new particle.

In the experimental setup the target nucleus A is at rest in the laboratory frame, while the proton beam energy  $E_b$  is of the order of MeV, so that the colliding protons are mostly non relativistic. The Center of Mass (CM) energy  $E_{\rm CM}$  is then given by

$$E_{\rm CM} = \sqrt{(m_p + m_A)^2 + 2m_A E_b} \simeq m_p + m_A + \frac{m_{pA}}{m_p} E_b \,, \tag{2.2}$$

where  $m_{pA} = (m_A^{-1} + m_p^{-1})^{-1}$  is the reduce mass of the proton-target system. The experiment calibrates the beam energy in order to populate the  $N^*$  state, which is produced almost at rest in the CM frame, and then measure its IPC transition to the ground state N. Regardless on whether the resonance is (fully) populated, the collision between the proton and the target leads to the production of the N nucleus via the emission of a boson of mass m, which could be a real or virtual photon or an hypothetical BSM particle. In the CM frame the boson energy  $\omega$  is given by

$$\omega = \frac{E_{\rm CM}^2 + m^2 - m_N^2}{2E_{\rm CM}} \simeq E_{\rm th} + \frac{m_{pA}}{m_p} E_b \,, \tag{2.3}$$



Figure 1. Values of the  $e^+e^-$  opening angle  $\theta_{\pm}$  as a function of the energy asymmetry y for three values of the boson mass:  $m_X = 16.8 \text{ MeV}$  (dot-dashed line),  $m_X = 17 \text{ MeV}$  (solid line) and  $m_X = 17.2 \text{ MeV}$  (dotted line) for the cases of the <sup>8</sup>Be, <sup>4</sup>He and <sup>12</sup>C transitions.

where the threshold energy  $E_{\rm th} = m_p + m_A - m_N$  is the energy gap between the N nucleus and the proton-target system. Note that the boson energy roughly only depends on the beam energy. Once produced the (real or virtual) boson decays into an  $e^+e^-$  pair, whose angular correlation is the main observable measured by the ATOMKI experiment. In the CM frame the total energy of the leptons is given by  $\omega = E_+ + E_-$ , where  $E_+(E_-)$  is the positron (electron) energy, while we label the opening angle between the leptons with  $\theta_{\pm}$ . The decay of the boson into the  $e^+e^-$  pair is controlled by the energy asymmetry

$$y = \frac{E_+ - E_-}{E_+ + E_-},\tag{2.4}$$

while the opening angle is given by

$$\theta_{\pm} = \cos^{-1} \left( \frac{-1 - y^2 + \delta^2 + 2v^2}{\sqrt{(1 - \delta^2 + y^2)^2 - 4y^2}} \right),\tag{2.5}$$

where  $\delta = 2m_e/\omega$  (0 <  $\delta$  < 1) and

$$v = \sqrt{1 - \left(\frac{m}{\omega}\right)^2} \tag{2.6}$$

is the boson velocity. For an hypothetical X boson with mass  $m_X = 17$  MeV, the maximum value of the energy asymmetry and the minimal value of the opening angle are respectively

$$y_{\max} \simeq v_X$$
 and  $\theta_{\pm}^{\min} \simeq \cos^{-1}(2v_X^2 - 1)$ . (2.7)

In figure 1 we plot the opening angle as a function of the energy asymmetry for different values of the X boson mass around 17 MeV for all the transitions studied by ATOMKI. Note that the signal region for the <sup>8</sup>Be case is all contained in  $|y| \leq 0.5$  in agreement with the ATOMKI experiment. We then show in figure 2 the normalized distribution of  $\theta_{\pm}$ ,



Figure 2. Normalized distributions of the  $e^+e^-$  opening angles from the <sup>8</sup>Be (blue), <sup>4</sup>He (orange) and <sup>12</sup>C (purple) nuclear transitions.

integrated over the asymmetry y, for the three nuclei considered by ATOMKI in the spin-0 boson hypotheses case, where the distribution only depends on phase space quantities. In the spin-1 case there is a dynamical dependence due to the polarization state of the Xboson which can modify this distribution, which is however expected to be qualitatively similar to the spin-0 case. As we see the opening angle distributions peak at the lowest end with peak values compatible with the ones reported by the experiments. We further report in table 7 in appendix A the predicted values for the opening angle at the signal peak for the various transitions investigated by ATOMKI. Lastly, from eq. (2.5) the invariant mass of the lepton pair reads

$$m_{ee}^2 = \frac{\omega^2}{2} \left[ 1 - y^2 + \delta^2 - \cos\theta_{\pm} \sqrt{(1 - \delta^2 + y^2)^2 - 4y^2} \right], \qquad (2.8)$$

where here  $\cos \theta_{\pm}$  is now a free parameter independent on the energy asymmetry.

#### 3 Signal computation: overview

In this section we describe the multipole expansion formalism used in order to estimate the anomalous nuclear decay rates relevant for the ATOMKI experiment, see also [32].

### 3.1 Nuclear states and processes

We describe the interaction of a spin s X boson to nuclear matter through the Hamiltonian

$$H_{\rm int}^{s} = \begin{cases} \int d^{3}\vec{r} \,\mathcal{S}(\vec{r}) X(\vec{r}) & \text{if } s = 0 ,\\ \int d^{3}\vec{r} \,\mathcal{J}_{\mu}(\vec{r}) X^{\mu}(\vec{r}) & \text{if } s = 1 , \end{cases}$$
(3.1)

where the nuclear scalar density S and the nuclear current  $\mathcal{J}^{\mu} = (\mathcal{J}^0, \vec{\mathcal{J}})$  are quantum operators containing all the information of the matter fields. In the case of electromagnetic interaction the nuclear current  $\mathcal{J}_{\mu}$  is replaced by the electromagnetic current  $\mathcal{J}^{\gamma}_{\mu}$ , which



Figure 3. Real  $\gamma$ -emission (left), IPC (center) and real X-emission (right) processes for the excited  $N^*$  decay.

allows for  $\gamma$ -emission and IPC processes. At the lowest order in the interaction picture, the nuclear matrix element for the X emission is given by

$$\mathcal{T}_{fi}^{s} = \langle f, X | H_{\text{int}}^{s} | i \rangle = \begin{cases} \langle f | \int d^{3}\vec{r} \,\mathcal{S}(\vec{r})e^{-i\vec{k}\cdot\vec{r}} | i \rangle & \text{if } s = 0 , \\ \langle f | \int d^{3}\vec{r} \,[\epsilon_{a}^{\mu}(\vec{k})]^{*} \mathcal{J}_{\mu}(\vec{r})e^{-i\vec{k}\cdot\vec{r}} | i \rangle & \text{if } s = 1 , \end{cases}$$
(3.2)

where  $\vec{k}$  is the boson momentum, the index  $a = 0, \pm 1$  labels the polarization of the vector boson and  $|i\rangle$  and  $|f\rangle$  indicate the nuclear matter initial and final states which are  $|f\rangle = |N; J_f M_f\rangle$  and  $|i\rangle = |p + A; J_p M_p; J_A M_A; \vec{p}_{CM}\rangle$ , where  $\vec{p}_{CM}$  is the proton momentum in the CM frame. We employ the narrow width approximation and factorize the excited resonance production from its decay, thereby assuming that the initial state is described by  $|i_*\rangle = |N^*; J_* M_*\rangle$ . In the following we want to compute the decay widths of the excited  $N^*$  states for real X emission in order to compare to the experimental results on this quantity reported by the ATOMKI collaboration. To make the calculation, it will turn out to be useful to expand the nuclear matrix elements in terms of spherical tensor operators, which we report in appendix B. The diagrams for these three processes are shown in figure 3. To perform the calculation we will expand the nuclear matrix elements in terms of spherical tensor operators through a multipole expansion.

#### 3.2 Multipole expansion

Spherical operators  $\mathcal{O}_{JM}$  are irreducible tensor operators which satisfy the Wigner-Eckart theorem [41]

$$\langle J_f M_f | O_{J,-M} | J_i M_i \rangle = \frac{(-1)^{J_i - M_i}}{\sqrt{2J + 1}} \langle J_f M_f; J_i, -M_i | J_f J_i; J, -M \rangle \langle J_f | | O_J | | J_i \rangle.$$
(3.3)

The reduced matrix element  $\langle J_f || O_J || J_i \rangle$  contains all the physical information of the operator while its behavior under rotation is completely set by the Clebsh-Gordan coefficient  $C_{J_f M_f J_i - M_i}^{J-M}$ . We define the spherical operators<sup>1</sup>

$$\mathcal{G}_{JM} = \int d^3 \vec{r} \, j_J(kr) Y_{JM}(\hat{r}) \mathcal{S}(\vec{r}) \,, \qquad (3.4)$$

 $<sup>{}^{1}</sup>Y_{JM}, j_{J}(x)$  and  $\mathbf{Y}_{J\ell M}(\hat{r})$  are respectively the spherical harmonics, the vector Bessel functions and the vector spherical harmonics, see [41].

$$\mathcal{M}_{JM} = \int d^3 \vec{r} \, j_J(kr) Y_{JM}(\hat{r}) \mathcal{J}^0(\vec{r}) \,, \qquad (3.5)$$

$$\mathcal{L}_{JM} = \frac{i}{k} \int d^3 \vec{r} \, \vec{\nabla} [j_J(kr) Y_{JM}(\hat{r})] \cdot \vec{\mathcal{J}}(\vec{r}) \,, \qquad (3.6)$$

$$\mathcal{T}_{JM}^{\rm el} = \frac{1}{k} \int d^3 \vec{r} \, \vec{\nabla} \times \left[ j_J(kr) \mathbf{Y}_{JJM}(\hat{r}) \right] \cdot \vec{\mathcal{J}}(\vec{r}) \,, \tag{3.7}$$

$$\mathcal{T}_{JM}^{\text{mag}} = \int d^3 \vec{r} \left[ j_J(kr) \mathbf{Y}_{JJM}(\hat{r}) \right] \cdot \vec{\mathcal{J}}(\vec{r}) , \qquad (3.8)$$

where  $r = |\vec{r}|$  and expand the nuclear matrix elements as a sum of reduced matrix elements of spherical operators. In the case of interest of the emission of the X boson in the process  $N^* \to N + X$  one finds

$$\mathcal{T}_{fi_{*}}^{s=0} = \sum_{\substack{J \ge 0, \\ |M| \le J}} (-i)^{J} \sqrt{4\pi} C_{J_{f}M_{f}J_{*}-M_{*}}^{J-M} \langle f || \mathcal{G}_{J} || i_{*} \rangle D_{-M,0}^{(J)}(\phi,\theta,\beta) , \qquad (3.9)$$

$$\mathcal{T}_{fi_{*}}^{s=1} = \sum_{\substack{J \ge 0, \\ |M| \le J}} (-i)^{J} \sqrt{4\pi} \delta_{a0} C_{J_{f}M_{f}J_{*}-M_{*}}^{J-M} \langle f || \left[ \frac{k}{m} \mathcal{M}_{J} - \frac{\omega}{m} \mathcal{L}_{J} \right] || i_{*} \rangle D_{-M,-a}^{(J)}(\phi,\theta,\beta)$$

$$- \sum_{\substack{(-i)^{J} \sqrt{2\pi} \delta_{a\lambda}} C_{J_{f}M_{f}J_{*}-M_{*}}^{J-M} \langle f || \left[ \mathcal{T}_{I}^{el} + \lambda \mathcal{T}_{I}^{mag} \right] || i_{*} \rangle D_{-M,-a}^{(J)}(\phi,\theta,\beta) , \qquad (3.10)$$

$$-\sum_{\substack{J \ge 1, \\ |M| \le J, \\ \lambda = \pm 1}} (-i)^J \sqrt{2\pi} \delta_{a\lambda} C_{J_f M_f J_* - M_*}^{J-M} \langle f || \left[ \mathcal{T}_J^{et} + \lambda \mathcal{T}_J^{mag} \right] ||i_*\rangle D_{-M, -a}^{(J)}(\phi, \theta, \beta), \quad (3.10)$$

where here the indices J and M denote the total angular momentum of the emitted boson (sum of its spin and relative angular momentum with the N nucleus) and its projection. The rotation D matrices play the role of the wave function,<sup>2</sup> whose moduli squared give the probability for the X boson to be emitted in the  $(\phi, \theta)$  direction with  $\beta$  defining a rotation along this direction.<sup>3</sup> An explicit calculation for the unpolarized decays gives

$$\Gamma_X^{s=0} = \frac{2k}{2J_* + 1} \left\{ \sum_{J \ge 0} |\langle f||\mathcal{G}_J||i_*\rangle|^2 \right\},\tag{3.11}$$

$$\Gamma_X^{s=1} = \frac{2k}{2J_* + 1} \left\{ \sum_{J \ge 0} \left| \langle f || \left[ \frac{k}{m} \mathcal{M}_J - \frac{\omega}{m} \mathcal{L}_J \right] ||i_*\rangle \right|^2 + \sum_{J \ge 1} \left[ \left| \langle f || \mathcal{T}_J^{el} ||i_*\rangle \right|^2 + \left| \langle f || \mathcal{T}_J^{mag} ||i_*\rangle \right|^2 \right] \right\}.$$
(3.12)

In the case where the vector boson is coupled to a conserved current, i.e.  $\partial^{\mu} \mathcal{J}_{\mu} = 0$ , a simplification occurs. By assuming the nuclear initial and final state to be eigenstates of the nuclear Hamiltonian the continuity equation  $\vec{\nabla} \cdot \vec{\mathcal{J}} = -\frac{\partial \mathcal{J}^0}{\partial t}$  yields

$$\omega \langle f || \mathcal{M}_J || i_* \rangle = k \langle f || \mathcal{L}_J || i_* \rangle , \qquad (3.13)$$

and the partial width for the emission of a vector X boson then reduces to

$$\Gamma_X^{s=1} = \frac{2k}{2J_* + 1} \left\{ \left(\frac{m}{k}\right)^2 \sum_{J \ge 0} |\langle f||\mathcal{M}_J||i_*\rangle|^2 + \sum_{J \ge 1} \left[ \left|\langle f||\mathcal{T}_J^{\text{el}}||i_*\rangle\right|^2 + |\langle f||\mathcal{T}_J^{\text{mag}}||i_*\rangle|^2 \right] \right\}.$$
(3.14)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>See [41] for the definition of the D functions.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>For the emission of a real boson, the angle  $\beta$  is unphysical since it vanishes once the amplitudes are squared. It become physical in the IPC process.

Process	X boson spin parity			7
$N^* \to N$	$S^{\pi} = 1^{-}$	$S^{\pi} = 1^+$	$S^{\pi}=0^{-}$	$S^{\pi} = 0^+$
$^{8}\mathrm{Be}(18.15) \rightarrow ^{8}\mathrm{Be}$	1	0, 2	1	/
$^{8}\mathrm{Be}(17.64) \rightarrow {}^{8}\mathrm{Be}$	1	0, 2	1	/
$^{4}\mathrm{He}(21.01) \rightarrow {}^{4}\mathrm{He}$	/	1	0	/
${}^{4}\mathrm{He}(20.21) \rightarrow {}^{4}\mathrm{He}$	1	/	/	0
$^{12}C(17.23) \rightarrow ^{12}C$	0, 2	1	/	1

Table 2. Relative angular momentum between the X boson and N in the various decays, based on its possible parity-spin assignments. Note that parity conservation prohibits a pure scalar solution to the Beryllium anomaly.

The above results are equally useful for the electromagnetic processes once we substitute the electromagnetic current in the spherical operators and put  $m_{\gamma} = 0$ , i.e.  $k = \omega$ .

**Selection rules.** The angular momentum conservation law, encoded in the Clebsh-Gordan coefficient of eq. (3.3), states that the matrix element of the spherical operators vanishes unless the following conditions are satisfied

$$|J_f - J_*| \le J \le J_f + J_*,$$
  
 $M = M_* - M_f.$  (3.15)

Moreover, if the X boson has a definite parity  $\pi_X$ , additional constraints on the matrix elements come from the requirement of parity conservation. By denoting the relative angular momentum between the boson and N as L, one has

$$\pi_* = \pi_f \pi_X (-1)^L \,. \tag{3.16}$$

We report in table 2 the relative angular momentum between the X boson and N in the various decay processes, based on the  $S^{\pi}$  spin-parity assignments. One sees that a pure scalar solution to the <sup>8</sup>Be anomaly is excluded, while a pseudoscalar state can explain only the <sup>8</sup>Be and <sup>4</sup>He anomaly, if the latter is dominated by the <sup>4</sup>He(21.01) excited state transition, but not the <sup>12</sup>C one. On the other side a vector or axial-vector candidate can simultaneously explain all the three anomalies, but again only one of the two <sup>4</sup>He resonant states can contribute to the signal process.

## 3.3 Long wavelength approximation

The nuclear radius is approximately given by  $R \simeq R_0 A^{\frac{1}{3}} \simeq 6.1 \times 10^{-3} A^{\frac{1}{3}}$  MeV<sup>-1</sup> [42], which implies that in all the cases of interest the nucleus size is significantly smaller than the boson wavelength  $k^{-1} \sim (10 \text{ MeV})^{-1}$ . We can thus expand the spherical Bessel function for small kr as

$$j_J(kr) \simeq \frac{(kr)^J}{(2J+1)!!},$$
(3.17)

with higher order corrections giving a contribution of order  $(kr)^2 \simeq 1\%$  with respect to the leading one for the cases of interest, which can therefore be neglected. For the spherical operators  $\mathcal{M}_{JM}$ ,  $\mathcal{L}_{JM}$  and  $\mathcal{G}_{JM}$  the expressions of eq. (3.4), eq. (3.5) and eq. (3.6) then read

$$\mathcal{G}_{JM} \simeq \frac{k^J}{(2J+1)!!} \int d^3 \vec{r} \, r^J Y_{JM} \mathcal{S}(\vec{r}) \,,$$
 (3.18)

$$\mathcal{M}_{JM} \simeq \frac{k^J}{(2J+1)!!} \int d^3 \vec{r} \, r^J Y_{JM} \mathcal{J}^0(\vec{r}), \qquad (3.19)$$

$$\mathcal{L}_{JM} \simeq \frac{1}{i} \frac{k^{J-1}}{(2J+1)!!} \int d^3 \vec{r} \, r^J Y_{JM} \vec{\nabla} \cdot \vec{\mathcal{J}}(\vec{r}) \,. \tag{3.20}$$

An exception occurs for the monopole case  $\mathcal{L}_{00}$ , since it identically vanish at this order. The first contribution thus arises at the next order in the kr expansion and is given by

$$\mathcal{L}_{00} \simeq \frac{ik}{6} \int d^3 \vec{r} \, r^2 Y_{00} \vec{\nabla} \cdot \vec{\mathcal{J}}(\vec{r}) \,. \tag{3.21}$$

The second order expansion is also needed for the  $\mathcal{M}_{00}$  monopole expression in the case of a conserved current. This is due to the fact that in this case the integral over space of  $\mathcal{J}^0(\vec{r})$  defines the generator Q of the symmetry associated with it. Then, with  $|i\rangle$  and  $|f\rangle$ orthogonal eigenstates of the Hamiltonian, one as  $\langle f|Q|i\rangle \propto \langle f|i\rangle = 0$ . It follows that the first contribution to the operator  $\mathcal{M}_{00}$  is given by

$$\mathcal{M}_{00} \simeq -\frac{k^2}{6} \int d^3 \vec{r} \, r^2 Y_{00} \mathcal{J}^0(\vec{r}) \,. \tag{3.22}$$

Let's now consider the operators  $\mathcal{T}_{JM}^{\text{el}}$  and  $\mathcal{T}_{JM}^{\text{mag}}$  of eq. (3.7) and eq. (3.8). By using the identity

$$\mathbf{L}Y_{JM} = -i(\vec{r} \times \vec{\nabla})Y_{JM} = \sqrt{J(J+1)}\mathbf{Y}_{JJM}, \qquad (3.23)$$

they can be rewritten at the first order in the kr expansion as [42]

$$\mathcal{T}_{JM}^{\text{mag}} \simeq \frac{ik^J}{(2J+1)!!} \sqrt{\frac{J+1}{J}} \int d^3 \vec{r} \left\{ \vec{\mu}(\vec{r}) + \frac{1}{J+1} \vec{r} \times \vec{J}_{\text{irr}}(\vec{r}) \right\} \cdot \vec{\nabla}(r^J Y_{JM}), \tag{3.24}$$

$$\mathcal{T}_{JM}^{\rm el} \simeq \frac{1}{i} \frac{k^{J-1}}{(2J+1)!!} \sqrt{\frac{J+1}{J}} \int d^3 \vec{r} \left\{ \vec{\nabla} \cdot \vec{J}_{\rm irr}(\vec{r}) + \frac{k^2}{J+1} \vec{\nabla} \cdot [\vec{r} \times \vec{\mu}(\vec{r})] \right\} r^J Y_{JM} \,, \quad (3.25)$$

where the vector current has been split into an irrotational field  $\vec{\mathcal{J}}_{irr}$  and a solenoidal field  $\vec{\nabla} \times \vec{\mu}$  as  $\vec{\mathcal{J}} = \vec{\mathcal{J}}_{irr} + \vec{\nabla} \times \vec{\mu}$  in virtue of the Helmholtz's theorem. For a conserved current, the matrix element expression of  $\mathcal{T}_J^{el}$  can be simplified to

$$\langle f | \mathcal{T}_{JM}^{\text{el}} | i_* \rangle \simeq \langle f | \frac{k^J}{(2J+1)!!} \sqrt{\frac{J+1}{J}} \\ \times \int d^3 \vec{r} \left\{ \frac{\omega}{k} r^J Y_{JM} \mathcal{J}^0(\vec{r}) - \frac{ik}{J+1} \vec{\mu}(\vec{r}) \cdot [\vec{r} \times \vec{\nabla}(r^J Y_{JM})] \right\} | i_* \rangle , \quad (3.26)$$

by again using the continuity equation.

Spir	1-1	case

	$\mathcal{J}^0(ec{r})$	$ec{\mathcal{J}}_{ m irr}(ec{r})$	$ec{\mu}(ec{r})$
$C_p \bar{p} \gamma^\mu p + C_n \bar{n} \gamma^\mu n$	$\sum_{j=1}^{A} C_j \delta_{\vec{r},\vec{r}_j}$	$\sum_{j=1}^{A} \frac{C_j}{2m_j} \{ \vec{p}_j, \delta_{\vec{r}, \vec{r}_j} \}$	$\sum_{j=1}^{A} \frac{C_j}{2m_j} \vec{\sigma}_j \delta_{\vec{r},\vec{r}_j}$
$a_p \bar{p} \gamma^\mu \gamma^5 p + a_n \bar{n} \gamma^\mu \gamma^5 n$	$\sum_{j=1}^{A} \frac{a_j}{2m_j} \{ \vec{\sigma}_j \cdot \vec{p}_j, \delta_{\vec{r}, \vec{r}_j} \}$	$\sum_{j=1}^{A} a_j \vec{\sigma}_j \delta_{\vec{r},\vec{r}_j}$	/
$\frac{\kappa_p}{2m_p}\partial_\nu(\bar{p}\sigma^{\mu\nu}p) + \frac{\kappa_n}{2m_n}\partial_\nu(\bar{n}\sigma^{\mu\nu}n)$	/	/	$\sum_{j=1}^{A} \frac{\kappa_j}{2m_j} \vec{\sigma}_j \delta_{\vec{r},\vec{r}_j}$

#### Spin-0 case

	$\mathcal{S}(ec{r})$
$z_p \bar{p}p + z_n \bar{n}n$	$\sum_{j=1}^{A} z_j \delta_{\vec{r},\vec{r}_j}$
$h_p i \bar{p} \gamma^5 p + h_n i \bar{n} \gamma^5 n$	$\sum_{j=1}^{A} \frac{h_j}{2m_j} \vec{\sigma}_j \cdot \vec{\nabla}[\delta_{\vec{r},\vec{r}_j}]$

**Table 3.** Leading term of the non relativistic expansion for the relativistic vector current, the relativistic axial current and the anomalous magnetic moment terms (upper table) and for the scalar and pseudoscalar density (lower table).  $\delta_{\vec{r},\vec{r}_j} = \delta(\vec{r} - \vec{r}_j)$ .

#### 3.4 Non relativistic expansion for nuclear operators

Through statistical considerations [43], the maximal kinetic energy  $E_c$  per nucleon in the nucleus is estimated to be around 30 MeV, implying that a nucleus can be then modeled as a quantum mechanical system of non relativistic point-like nucleons [42]. One can then take the non relativistic limit of the nuclear operator and write it in first quantization formalism. The nuclear operator is given by

$$\mathcal{O}(\vec{r}) = \sum_{i=1}^{A} \hat{\mathcal{O}}_{i}^{(1)}(\vec{r} - \vec{r}_{i}), \qquad (3.27)$$

with the single particle operator  $\hat{O}_i^{(1)}(\vec{r}-\vec{r_i}) \propto \delta(\vec{r}-\vec{r_i})$  in the nucleon point-like approximation. We want to match the expression of eq. (3.27) with its relativistic counterpart, where the nucleons are described in terms of quantum fields p(x) and n(x) and the nucleon operators are bilinears in p(x) and n(x). We report in table 3 the leading terms of the non relativistic expansion for the vector current, axial current, anomalous magnetic moment, scalar and pseudoscalar densities. For operators which are even or odd under parity, as it is in our case, higher order terms in the expansions are of order of  $\frac{p_N^2}{m_N^2} \sim 6 \times 10^{-2}$  with respect to the leading one, and can then be safely neglected. For the specific case of the pseudoscalar density one also has that

$$\lim_{p' \to p} \bar{u}(p')\gamma^5 u(p) = 0, \qquad (3.28)$$

where u are the spinors which enter the quantum field expression. Hence the non relativistic expansion of the pseudoscalar current only contains terms proportional to  $\vec{k} = \vec{p} - \vec{p}'$ . Since for the effective non relativistic operator it holds the substitution [42]

$$i \nabla \to k$$
 (3.29)

the non relativistic expansion of the pseudoscalar density only contains operators given by a total divergence, meaning that the pseudoscalar density is a derivative coupling. The monopole operator  $\mathcal{G}_{00}$  then vanishes at first order in the long-wavelength expansion and the leading contribution is then given by

$$\mathcal{G}_{00} \simeq -\frac{k^2}{6} \int d^3 \vec{r} \, r^2 Y_{00} \mathcal{S}(\vec{r}) \,. \tag{3.30}$$

The techniques introduced in this section will be implemented in the next to derive the theoretical decay rates of the nuclear transitions.

## 4 Signal computation: X dynamics

With the formalism described in the previous section we are now ready to describe the BSM dynamics of  $e^+e^-$  emission from the X boson, illustrated in figure 3. We refer to appendix B for the details of the SM processes of real  $\gamma$  emission and IPC. We parametrize the interaction of the X boson with the scalar density S for the spin-0 case and the nuclear current  $\mathcal{J}^{\mu}$  for the spin-1 cases in terms of effective couplings as<sup>4,5</sup>

$$\mathcal{L}_{S^{\pi}=0^{+}} = z_{p}\bar{p}pX + z_{n}\bar{n}nX, \qquad (4.1)$$

$$\mathcal{L}_{S^{\pi}=0^{-}} = ih_{p}\bar{p}\gamma^{5}pX + ih_{n}\bar{n}\gamma^{5}nX, \qquad (4.2)$$

$$\mathcal{L}_{S^{\pi}=1^{-}} = C_p \bar{p} \gamma^{\mu} p X_{\mu} + C_n \bar{n} \gamma^{\mu} n X_{\mu} + \frac{\kappa_p}{2m_p} \partial_{\nu} (\bar{p} \sigma^{\mu\nu} p) X_{\mu} + \frac{\kappa_n}{2m_n} \partial_{\nu} (\bar{n} \sigma^{\mu\nu} n) X_{\mu} , \qquad (4.3)$$

$$\mathcal{L}_{S^{\pi}=1^{+}} = a_{p}\bar{p}\gamma^{\mu}\gamma^{5}pX_{\mu} + a_{n}\bar{n}\gamma^{\mu}\gamma^{5}nX_{\mu} \,, \tag{4.4}$$

see appendix C. Although the pure scalar hypothesis is not able to explain the anomaly observed in the <sup>8</sup>Be decay, we'll present for completeness explicit expressions also in this case, since it can anyway affect the <sup>4</sup>He and <sup>12</sup>C decays, see table 2 and it can be relevant in the mixed parity hypothesis. The effective matching between these effective interactions and the UV interactions of the X boson with quark and gluons are reported in appendix C. Once the X boson is produced from the nuclear collision, it decays to an  $e^+e^-$  pair with a branching ratio which depends on the size of the X coupling to electrons.

### 4.1 Spherical operators

In the non relativistic and long wavelength approximation the spherical operators with J = 0, 1 for the various  $S^{\pi}$  assignment for the X boson are given by

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>Effective nucleon operators are in principle also function of form factors  $F(q^2)$ . In all practical cases however the transferred momentum is much smaller than the hadron scale  $\Lambda_{QCD}$ , so that we approximate the form factors as constants.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>We neglect electric dipole moment (EDM) operators since, by naive counting analysis, they would contribute at a higher order than the axial current  $\bar{\psi}\gamma^{\mu}\gamma^{5}\psi$ . Moreover, they can only be generated by EDM effective quark operators, so that they will generally be suppressed by loop effects.

Scalar case  $S^{\pi} = 0^+$ . For the J = 0 term we go here beyond the leading order in the long wavelength and non relativistic expansion since leading order term proportional to the identity gives an identically vanishing contribution. One has<sup>6</sup>

$$\mathcal{G}_{00} \simeq \frac{1}{\sqrt{4\pi}} \sum_{s=1}^{A} z_s \left[ 1 - \frac{p_s^2}{2m_N^2} - \frac{k^2 r_s^2}{6} \right], \tag{4.5}$$

$$\mathcal{G}_{1M} \simeq \frac{k}{3} \sqrt{\frac{3}{4\pi}} \sum_{s=1}^{A} z_s \vec{r}_s \cdot \hat{e}_M, \qquad (4.6)$$

where  $z_s = z_p$  ( $z_s = z_p$ ) if the s-th nucleon is a proton (neutron). A similar notation is adopted for the rest of the section.

**Pseudoscalar case**  $S^{\pi} = 0^{-}$ . For the pseudoscalar case the relevant spherical operators are

$$\mathcal{G}_{00} \simeq \frac{k^2}{6m_{\mathcal{N}}} \frac{1}{\sqrt{4\pi}} \sum_{s=1}^{A} h_s(\vec{r}_s \cdot \vec{\sigma}_s) \equiv \frac{k^2}{12m_{\mathcal{N}}} \frac{1}{\sqrt{4\pi}} [(h_p + h_n)\hat{d}_0^{\sigma} + (h_p - h_n)\hat{d}_3^{\sigma}], \qquad (4.7)$$

$$\mathcal{G}_{1M} \simeq -\frac{k}{6m_{\mathcal{N}}} \sqrt{\frac{3}{4\pi}} \sum_{s=1}^{A} h_s \vec{\sigma}_s \cdot \hat{e}_M \equiv -\frac{k}{6m_{\mathcal{N}}} \sqrt{\frac{3}{4\pi}} [h_p \hat{\sigma}_M^{(p)} + h_n \hat{\sigma}_M^{(n)}], \qquad (4.8)$$

where for  $\mathcal{G}_{00}$  we have split the expression among the isoscalar and isovector contributions.

Vector case  $S^{\pi} = 1^{-}$ . In this case conservation of the vector current implies a relation between the operator  $\mathcal{L}_{JM}$  and  $\mathcal{M}_{JM}$ , *c.f.r.* eq. (3.13), and one has

$$\mathcal{M}_{00} \simeq -\frac{k^2}{6} \frac{1}{\sqrt{4\pi}} \sum_{s=1}^{A} C_s r_s^2 \equiv -\frac{ek^2}{6} \rho^{(X)} \,, \tag{4.9}$$

$$\mathcal{M}_{1M} \simeq \frac{k}{3} \sqrt{\frac{3}{4\pi}} \sum_{s=1}^{A} C_s \vec{r}_s \cdot \hat{e}_M \equiv \frac{ek}{3} d_M^{(X)} \,, \tag{4.10}$$

$$\mathcal{T}_{1M}^{el} \simeq \frac{\sqrt{2}\omega}{3} \sqrt{\frac{3}{4\pi}} \sum_{s=1}^{A} C_s \vec{r_s} \cdot \hat{e}_M \equiv \frac{\sqrt{2}e\omega}{3} d_M^{(X)}, \qquad (4.11)$$

$$\mathcal{T}_{1M}^{\text{mag}} \simeq \frac{i\sqrt{2}k}{3} \frac{1}{2m_{\mathcal{N}}} \sqrt{\frac{3}{4\pi}} \sum_{s=1}^{A} [C_s(\vec{r_s} \times \vec{p_s}) + (C_s + \kappa_s)\vec{\sigma_s}] \cdot \hat{e}_M \equiv \frac{i\sqrt{2}k\mu_{\mathcal{N}}}{3} \mu_M^{(X)} \,. \tag{4.12}$$

Axial vector case  $S^{\pi} = 1^+$ . Finally the spherical operators for the axial vector case read

$$\mathcal{M}_{00} \simeq \mathcal{M}_{1M} \simeq 0, \qquad (4.13)$$

$$\mathcal{L}_{00} \simeq -\frac{ik}{3} \frac{1}{\sqrt{4\pi}} \sum_{s=1}^{A} a_s(\vec{r}_s \cdot \vec{\sigma}_s) \equiv -\frac{ik}{6} \frac{1}{\sqrt{4\pi}} [(a_p + a_n)\hat{d}_0^{\sigma} + (a_p - a_n)\hat{d}_3^{\sigma}], \qquad (4.14)$$

$$\mathcal{L}_{1M} \simeq \frac{i}{3} \sqrt{\frac{3}{4\pi}} \sum_{s=1}^{A} a_s \vec{\sigma}_s \cdot \hat{e}_M \equiv \frac{i}{3} \sqrt{\frac{3}{4\pi}} [a_p \hat{\sigma}_M^{(p)} + a_n \hat{\sigma}_M^{(n)}], \qquad (4.15)$$

 ${}^6\hat{e}_M = \sqrt{4\pi}Y_{1M}(\frac{\vec{r}}{r}).$ 

$$\mathcal{T}_{1M}^{\rm el} \simeq \frac{i\sqrt{2}}{3} \sqrt{\frac{3}{4\pi}} \sum_{s=1}^{A} a_s \vec{\sigma}_s \cdot \hat{e}_M \equiv \frac{i\sqrt{2}}{3} \sqrt{\frac{3}{4\pi}} [a_p \hat{\sigma}_M^{(p)} + a_n \hat{\sigma}_M^{(n)}], \qquad (4.16)$$

$$\mathcal{T}_{1M}^{\text{mag}} \simeq \frac{ik}{3\sqrt{2}} \sqrt{\frac{3}{4\pi}} \sum_{s=1}^{N} a_s (\vec{r}_s \times \vec{\sigma}_s) \cdot \hat{e}_M \equiv \frac{ik}{6\sqrt{2}} \sqrt{\frac{3}{4\pi}} [(a_p + a_n) \hat{D}_{0M}^{\sigma} + (a_p - a_n) \hat{D}_{3M}^{\sigma}].$$
(4.17)

## 4.2 Decay rates

We can now express the decay rates for the various spin-parity assignment of the X boson in the case of the <sup>8</sup>Be, <sup>4</sup>He and <sup>12</sup>C transitions. We report them table 4, expressed in function of nuclear matrix element of the relevant operators involved in the transition. Symmetry consideration allow to express these matrix elements in function of known ones. We list here the relevant relations

**Beryllium matrix elements.** Assuming the static quark model  $\kappa_p \simeq -\kappa_n \simeq 2(C_p - C_n)$ , see appendix C for the details. From isospin symmetry then one has

$$\langle {}^{8}\text{Be}||\mu^{(X)}||^{8}\text{Be}(17.64)\rangle = \alpha_{1}\left(\frac{C_{p}+C_{n}}{e}\right)M1_{I=0}^{\gamma} + (\beta_{1}+\alpha_{1}\xi)\left(\frac{C_{p}-C_{n}}{e}\right)M1_{I=1}^{\gamma}, \quad (4.18)$$

$$\langle {}^{8}\mathrm{Be}||\mu^{(X)}||{}^{8}\mathrm{Be}(18.15)\rangle = (-\alpha_{1} + \beta_{1}\xi) \left(\frac{C_{p} - C_{n}}{e}\right) M \mathbf{1}_{I=1}^{\gamma} + \beta_{1} \left(\frac{C_{p} + C_{n}}{e}\right) M \mathbf{1}_{I=0}^{\gamma}, \quad (4.19)$$

where the corresponding values are reported in appendix B.1, while we take from [32]

$$\langle \text{Be} || \hat{\sigma}^{(p)} ||^8 \text{Be}(18.15) \rangle = -0.047(29) , \quad \langle \text{Be} || \hat{\sigma}^{(n)} ||^8 \text{Be}(18.15) \rangle = -0.132(33) , \langle \text{Be} || \hat{\sigma}^{(p)} ||^8 \text{Be}(17.64) \rangle = 0.102(28) , \quad \langle \text{Be} || \hat{\sigma}^{(n)} ||^8 \text{Be}(17.64) \rangle = -0.073(29) .$$
 (4.20)

Helium matrix elements. Isospin symmetry allows to relate

$$\langle {}^{4}\mathrm{He}||\rho^{(X)}||{}^{4}\mathrm{He}(20.21)\rangle = \left(\frac{C_{p}+C_{n}}{e}\right)\langle {}^{4}\mathrm{He}||\rho^{(\gamma)}||{}^{4}\mathrm{He}(20.21)\rangle ,$$
 (4.21)

	$^{8}\mathrm{Be}$	${}^{4}\mathrm{He}$	$^{12}\mathbf{C}$
0+	/	${}^{4}\mathrm{He}(20.21)$	$2k^3 (\gamma \gamma)^2 /   d(\gamma)    2$
0	/	$2k(z_p+z_n)^2 \left  \frac{k^2}{6e} \left\langle \rho^{(\gamma)} \right\rangle + \frac{1}{2m_{\mathcal{N}}} \left\langle \hat{K} \right\rangle \right ^2$	$\frac{1}{27}(z_p-z_n)  \langle   a^{(j)}  \rangle $
0-	$\frac{k^3}{ \langle h, \hat{\sigma}^{(p)} + h, \hat{\sigma}^{(n)} \rangle ^2}$	$^4 ext{He}(21.01)$	/
0	$72\pi m_N^2 \mid \langle n_p 0 \rangle \rightarrow \langle n_n 0 \rangle \rightarrow \langle n_n \rangle$	$rac{k^5}{228\pi m_N^2} (h_p + h_n)^2  \langle \hat{d}_0^\sigma  angle  ^2$	/
1-	$4\mu_{M}^{2}k^{3}+(X)>2$	$^4\mathrm{He}(20.21)$	$16\pi\alpha k\omega^2 \left(1 + m^2\right) + d(X) > 2$
1	$\frac{1}{27}$ $\langle \mu^{(31)} \rangle$ $ ^2$	$rac{m^2k^3lpha}{18} \left< ho^{(X)} ight> ^2$	$\frac{1}{27} \left(1 + \frac{1}{2\omega^2}\right) \left[\left(a + \frac{1}{2\omega^2}\right)\right]$
1+	$\frac{k}{\omega}\left(2+\frac{\omega^2}{\omega}\right) /a \hat{\sigma}^{(p)}+a \hat{\sigma}^{(n)}  ^2$	$^4\mathrm{He}(21.01)$	$-\frac{k^{3}}{2}(a_{1}-a_{2})^{2} /\hat{D}^{\sigma} ^{2}$
T	$\begin{bmatrix} 18\pi \left( \frac{2}{2} + \frac{m^2}{m^2} \right) + \left( \frac{u_p \sigma^2 + u_n \sigma^2 + \frac{u_n \sigma^2}{m^2} \right) \end{bmatrix}$	$\frac{\omega^2 k^3}{72\pi m^2} (a_p + a_n)^2  \langle \hat{d}_0^\sigma \rangle ^2$	$\frac{1}{144\pi}(a_p-a_n) \langle D_3\rangle $

**Table 4**. Decay rates for the <sup>8</sup>Be, <sup>4</sup>He and <sup>12</sup>C nuclear processes for the various spin assignment of the X boson. In the case of the Helium transition for each spin-parity possibility we indicate the <sup>4</sup>He excited state involved. In the expressions  $\langle \mathcal{O} \rangle$  represents the matrix element between the ground state and the excited nucleus of the corresponding operator, e.g. for the <sup>12</sup>C transition in the 0<sup>+</sup> case  $\langle ||d^{(\gamma)}|| \rangle = \langle {}^{12}C||d^{(\gamma)}||^{12}C(17.23) \rangle$ . For the <sup>4</sup>He and <sup>12</sup>C cases we only report the non vanishing isoscalar and isovector contributions respectively.

where again the electromagnetic matrix element is reported in appendix B.1 while we take from [44]

$$|\langle^{4}\text{He}||\hat{d}_{0}^{\sigma}||^{4}\text{He}(21.01)\rangle|^{2} \simeq 15.5 \,\text{fm}^{2} \simeq 4 \times 10^{-4} \,\text{MeV}^{-2}$$
 (4.22)

but no uncertainty has been given. We will arbitrarily assume a 10% error on the matrix element in our calculation. Finally, to the best of our knowledge, the matrix element of the operator  $\hat{K} = \sum_{s} p_s^2/2m_s$  has never been evaluated so far.

Carbon matrix elements. Isospin symmetry allows to relate

$$\langle {}^{12}C||d^{(X)}||{}^{12}C(17.23)\rangle = \left(\frac{C_p - C_n}{e}\right)\langle {}^{12}C||d^{(\gamma)}||{}^{12}C(17.23)\rangle , \qquad (4.23)$$

whose values is reported in appendix B.1, while the axial matrix element  $\hat{D}_3^{\sigma}$  has not been evaluated, to the best of our knowledge.

### 5 Results

We present in this section our main results, deriving the possible range of the nucleon couplings to the X particle that can explain both the <sup>8</sup>Be and <sup>4</sup>He anomalies, further commenting on the possibility of simultaneously explain the <sup>12</sup>C one. We analyze all the scenarios where the X boson has a definite parity, which implies that the pure scalar boson case is ruled out since it cannot explain the <sup>8</sup>Be anomaly. The best fit value for the anomalous decay rate for the <sup>8</sup>Be transition is [2]

$$\frac{\Gamma(^{8}\text{Be}(18.15) \to ^{8}\text{Be} + X)}{\Gamma(^{8}\text{Be}(18.15) \to ^{8}\text{Be} + \gamma)} \text{ BR}(X \to e^{+}e^{-}) = (6 \pm 1) \times 10^{-6}.$$
(5.1)

The ATOMKI collaboration observed no anomalous signal in the  ${}^{8}\text{Be}(17.64)$  transition in the first experiment [1] but later they reported a non-vanishing best fit for this anomalous decay rate in a contribution to the proceedings of *International Symposium Advances in Dark Matter and Particle Physics 2016* [45]. In the following we will consider only the  ${}^{8}\text{Be}(18.15)$  anomalous decay and we present the results with both the  ${}^{8}\text{Be}$  transitions in appendix D. For the case of the  ${}^{4}\text{He}$  transition the total cross section is given by the sum of the two states populated in the experiment

$$\frac{\sigma_X}{\sigma_{E0}} = \frac{\Gamma(^4\text{He}(20.21) \to ^4\text{He} + X)}{\Gamma(^4\text{He}(20.21) \to ^4\text{He} + e^+e^-)} + \frac{\sigma_-\Gamma_+}{\sigma_+\Gamma_-} \frac{\Gamma(^4\text{He}(21.01) \to ^4\text{He} + X)}{\Gamma(^4\text{He}(20.21) \to ^4\text{He} + e^+e^-)}, \quad (5.2)$$

where  $\Gamma_{\pm}$  is the total width of the  $0^{\pm}$  excited state of Helium nucleus and

$$\sigma_{+} = \sigma(p + {}^{3}\mathrm{H} \to {}^{4}\mathrm{He}(20.21)), \qquad \sigma_{-} = \sigma(p + {}^{3}\mathrm{H} \to {}^{4}\mathrm{He}(21.01)).$$
 (5.3)

The ratio  $\sigma_{-}/\sigma_{+}$  can be evaluate by the relation of eq. (E.6) in appendix E in the narrow width approximation. The ATOMKI collaboration reported  $\sigma_{X} = 0.2 \sigma_{E0}^{-7}$ , while no

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup>Differently from this work, the Authors of [28] took as experimental input the ratio of decay rates calculated in the experimental paper [3].

uncertainty is associated with this measurement. We then arbitrarily associate a relative error to the Helium best fit equal to the one from Beryllium measurement of eq. (5.1). Different spin parity assignments contribute to the rates of the two <sup>4</sup>He excited states, see table 2. If the X boson is a vector or a scalar state one has

$$\frac{\Gamma(^{4}\text{He}(20.21) \to {}^{4}\text{He} + X)}{\Gamma(^{4}\text{He}(20.21) \to {}^{4}\text{He} + e^{+}e^{-})} \text{ BR}(X \to e^{+}e^{-}) = 0.20 \pm 0.03,$$
(5.4)

while if it's a pseudoscalar or an axial vector the best fit is

$$\frac{\Gamma(^{4}\text{He}(21.01) \to {}^{4}\text{He} + X)}{\Gamma(^{4}\text{He}(20.21) \to {}^{4}\text{He} + e^{+}e^{-})} \text{ BR}(X \to e^{+}e^{-}) = 0.87 \pm 0.14,$$
(5.5)

with  $\Gamma(^{4}\text{He}(20.21) \rightarrow ^{4}\text{He} + e^{+}e^{-}) = (3.3 \pm 1.0) \times 10^{-4} \text{ eV}$  [9]. For the case of the  $^{12}\text{C}$  transition the recent results [5] find the derived branching ratio for X emission with respect to the  $\gamma$  one to be  $\sim 3.6(3) \times 10^{-6}$ , i.e.

$$\frac{\Gamma(^{12}C(17.23) \to ^{12}C + X)}{\Gamma(^{12}C(17.23) \to ^{12}C + \gamma)} BR(X \to e^+e^-) = 3.6(3) \times 10^{-6}.$$
(5.6)

We now present our findings for the regions in the effective nucleon couplings parameter space for the various spin-parity assignments for the X boson. In presenting our results we assume, for simplicity,  $BR(X \to e^+e^-) = 1$ . For different BR assumptions the derived allowed space in the nucleon effective couplings will be rescaled according to eq. (5.1), eq. (5.4) and eq. (5.5). We stress that our analysis relies on various assumptions, as the hypothesis of narrow width approximation for the nuclear production of the excited states. Other potential contribution, as for example direct capture processes, could potentially change the conclusions of our analysis.

#### 5.1 Pseudoscalar and mixed parity scenario

We summarize the results for the pure pseudoscalar scenario in figure 4, where the shaded blue and orange areas represent the  $1\sigma$  and  $2\sigma$  compatibility regions with the ATOMKI <sup>8</sup>Be and <sup>4</sup>He anomalies respectively. We also overlay in red the region of parameter space satisfying the SINDRUM bound from  $\pi^+ \rightarrow e^+\nu_e X$  decay [37, 46]. This is given in term of the pseudoscalar-pion mixing angle, linked to the isovector nucleon coupling as

$$\theta_{X\pi} = \frac{f_{\pi}(h_p - h_n)}{2g_A m_{p,n}},$$
(5.7)

where  $g_A \sim 1.27$  is axial nucleon factor and  $f_\pi \sim 93$  MeV is the pion decay constant, and reads

$$|\theta_{X\pi}| \lesssim \frac{10^{-4}}{\sqrt{\mathrm{BR}(X \to e^+e^-)}} \,. \tag{5.8}$$

All together we see that the <sup>8</sup>Be and <sup>4</sup>He anomalies can be simultaneously satisfied for a range of effective nuclear coupling  $h_{n,p}$  of  $\mathcal{O}(10^{-2})$ . However, the recent observation of an anomalous signal in the <sup>12</sup>C transition would, if confirmed, exclude by itself the pure pseudoscalar scenario, see again table 2. It's then interesting to entertain the possibility that the scalar X boson has both scalar and pseudoscalar couplings. As already mentioned, because of parity conservation the scalar contribution to the <sup>8</sup>Be transitions vanishes, so the latter processes only set a constraint on the range of the pseudoscalar couplings, which as we have shown in figure 4 are required to be of order of  $\mathcal{O}(10^{-2})$ . On the other side the <sup>4</sup>He decays acquire a contribution from both the spin-parity state, although related to different nuclear resonances, see table 2. As discussed in section 4.2 the value of the matrix element  $\langle {}^{4}\text{He}||\hat{K}||^{4}\text{He}(20.21)\rangle$  is unknown. By neglecting its contribution one finds that the pure scalar contribution is dominant over the pseudoscalar one with a similar value for nucleon couplings  $z_{p,n} h_{p,n} \simeq 10^{-2}$ , i.e.

$$\Gamma(^{4}\text{He}(20.21) \to {}^{4}\text{He} + X) \simeq 6 \times 10^{-4} \text{eV} \left(\frac{z_{p} + z_{n}}{10^{-2}}\right)^{2},$$
 (5.9)

$$\Gamma(^{4}\text{He}(21.01) \to {}^{4}\text{He} + X) \simeq 9.7 \times 10^{-6} \text{eV} \left(\frac{h_{p} + h_{n}}{10^{-2}}\right)^{2},$$
 (5.10)

so that the theoretical predictions for the <sup>4</sup>He transition is too large to match the ATOMKI results. We expect that this assertion holds even once  $\langle {}^{4}\text{He}||\hat{K}||^{4}\text{He}(20.21)\rangle$  is also included. Hence, one is forced to conclude that the scalar isoscalar coupling  $z_p + z_n$  is suppressed, at least respect the pseudoscalar one, leaving us with almost the same configurations as the pure pseudoscalar one of figure 4. This conclusion is in agreement with earlier results [28]. On the other side for the <sup>12</sup>C transition, the scalar isovector coupling would give

$$\frac{\Gamma(^{12}C(17.23) \to ^{12}C + X)}{\Gamma(^{12}C(17.23) \to ^{12}C + \gamma)} \simeq 2.4 \times 10^{-6} \left(\frac{z_p - z_n}{10^{-2}}\right)^2,$$
(5.11)

in agreement with the order of magnitude of the ATOMKI fit (5.6) if  $z_p - z_n \simeq h_{p,n} \simeq \mathcal{O}(10^{-2})$ and all the three anomalous measurements can be simultaneously satisfied.

### 5.2 Vector and axial vector scenarios

We summarize the results for the spin-1 cases in figure 5, with the same color code as figure 4 for the regions satisfying the ATOMKI anomalies. In the upper panels we show the results for the  $S^{\pi} = 1^{-}$  assignment for the X boson. Here in the left and right plot we assume  $\xi = 0$  and  $\xi = 0.549$  respectively, where  $\xi$  represents non perturbative contribution to isospin breaking effects in the <sup>8</sup>Be case, see [27] and appendix B.1 for details. For the vector case the strongest bound comes from the non observation from the NA48 experiment of the  $\pi^{0} \to \gamma X$  decay in dark photon searches [29]. This process receives two different contributions. One from the axial anomaly and a non anomalous one. The non anomalous contributions is proportional to the small quark masses [47, 48] and can be neglected, while the anomalous one is proportional to the anomaly trace factor. One gets the bound

$$|C_p| \times \sqrt{\mathrm{BR}(X \to e^+ e^-)} \lesssim 2.5 \times 10^{-4}$$
, (5.12)

which implies a *protophobic* nature for the X boson. We show in figure 5 in red the region of parameter space where the *protophobia* constraint is satisfied. Another relevant bound comes from observations of the angular dependence of neutron-lead scattering. The exchange



**Figure 4.** Regions of the  $h_{n,p}$  effective nuclear couplings of a pure pseudoscalar states where the <sup>8</sup>Be (blue) and <sup>4</sup>He (orange) anomalous ATOMKI transition can be explained at  $1\sigma$  or  $2\sigma$ . Inside the red region the SINDRUM bound is satisfied.

of new, weakly-coupled boson produces a Yukawa potential<sup>8</sup> acting on the neutron, whose contribution has been constrained for the  $^{208}$ Pb-n scattering as [49]

$$|C_n| \left| \frac{126}{208} C_n + \frac{82}{208} C_p \right| \lesssim 3.6 \times 10^{-5} \,. \tag{5.13}$$

We show in figure 5 in gray the region of parameter space where the <sup>208</sup>Pb-n scattering constraint is satisfied. As it can be seen for both  $\xi$  assignments, a combined explanation of the <sup>8</sup>Be, blue region, and <sup>4</sup>He, orange region, anomalies at  $1\sigma$  is in tension with the NA48 constraint, while it is possible at the  $2\sigma$  level. Regarding the <sup>12</sup>C ATOMKI anomaly in the case of a  $S^{\pi} = 1^{-}$  state the relevant matrix element is known. In this case one then gets

$$\frac{\Gamma(^{12}C(17.23) \to ^{12}C + X)}{\Gamma(^{12}C(17.23) \to ^{12}C + \gamma)} \simeq 2.64 \times 10^{-6} \left(\frac{C_p - C_n}{10^{-3}}\right)^2,$$
(5.14)

in agreement with the order of magnitude of the ATOMKI fit (5.6) if  $C_p - C_n \simeq \mathcal{O}(10^{-3})$ . The  $1\sigma$  and  $2\sigma$  bands related to the <sup>12</sup>C transition are shown in purple in the upper panels of figure 5. Note that, if confirmed, the <sup>12</sup>C ATOMKI anomaly is in tension with a combined explanation of the <sup>8</sup>Be and <sup>4</sup>He anomalies and the *protophobia* constraint.

On the other side an axial vector  $S^{\pi} = 1^+$  state can explain both the <sup>8</sup>Be and <sup>4</sup>He ATOMKI anomalies, as shown in the lower panels of figure 5, with axial couplings to the nucleon of  $\mathcal{O}(10^{-4})$ . Within the green shaded area the KTeV anomaly in  $\pi^0 \to e^+e^-$  decay

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup>The non-relativistic limit of the vector bilinears is spin independent, see table 3, so the nucleon contributions of a nuclear state are added coherently, while they are spin dependent and are added incoherently for the axial and pseudoscalar cases. We then expect negligible contributions for the  $S^{\pi} = 0^{-}, 1^{+}$  cases, especially when considering a nucleus with null spin like <sup>208</sup>Pb.



**Figure 5.** Upper panels: Regions of the  $C_{n,p}$  effective nuclear couplings of a pure vector state where the <sup>8</sup>Be (blue), <sup>4</sup>He (orange) and <sup>12</sup>C (purple) anomalous ATOMKI transition can be explained at  $1\sigma$  or  $2\sigma$ . Inside the red and the gray region, respectively, the NA48 and the <sup>208</sup>Pb-n scattering bound are satisfied. In the left and right panel we assume  $\xi = 0$  and  $\xi = 0.549$  respectively, see appendix B.1 for details. Lower panels: Regions of the  $a_{n,p}$  effective nuclear couplings of a pure axial vector state where the <sup>8</sup>Be (blue) and <sup>4</sup>He (orange) anomalous ATOMKI transition can be explained at  $1\sigma$  or  $2\sigma$ . In the green region the KTeV anomaly in  $\pi \to e^+e^-$  decay can be satisfied, by assuming a positive (left panel) and negative (right panel) value for the  $C_A^e$  axial coupling of the X boson to electrons that can explain the anomalous  $(g - 2)_e$ , see main text for more details.

can be explained for positive and negative values for the axial X coupling to electrons  $C_A^e$ , see section 5.2.1 for details. As regarding the possibility of also explaining the <sup>12</sup>C ATOMKI anomaly the relevant nuclear matrix element, see table 4, is currently unknown. While no definite claim can be made until it becomes available, we can make an order of magnitude estimate on the size of the  $\hat{D}_3^{\sigma}$  and speculate on the possibility of a combined explanation of all the three ATOMKI anomalies with an axial vector state. We can expect that the isovector spin dipole would be of the order of the nuclear radius times the number of nucleons inside the nucleus. We can then estimate

$$\langle {}^{12}C||\hat{D}_{3}^{\sigma}||^{12}C(17.23)\rangle \simeq A \times R \simeq 12 \times 2.75 \,\mathrm{fm} \simeq 1.7 \times 10^{-1} \,\mathrm{MeV^{-1}}.$$
 (5.15)

For a range of nucleon parameters  $a_{p,n} \simeq \mathcal{O}(10^{-4})$ , as suggested by figure 5, one get an estimate for the anomalous <sup>12</sup>C transition mediated by an axial X boson of

$$\frac{\Gamma(^{12}C(17.23) \to ^{12}C + X)}{\Gamma(^{12}C(17.23) \to ^{12}C + \gamma)} \simeq \mathcal{O}(10^{-6}), \qquad (5.16)$$

which is in order of magnitude accord with the ATOMKI result which predicts a value of  $3.6(3) \times 10^{-6}$  for this rate [5]. We stress again that this conclusion strongly depends on our order of magnitude estimate of the  $\hat{D}_3^{\sigma}$  matrix element, which seems to indicate that an axial vector state might be favored for a combined explanation. However to properly test its consistency with the <sup>12</sup>C anomalous transition, the relevant matrix element must be properly computed. Until then no definite conclusions can be drawn. In a general scenario where both vector and axial couplings to nucleons are present, the decay width for the real X emission is the direct sum of the two contributions. Assuming vector and axial couplings of the same order of magnitude, the axial contribution would typically dominate over the vector one.

Intriguingly, for the case a pure axial boson  $S^{\pi} = 1^+$ , in the parameter space where the <sup>4</sup>He and <sup>8</sup>Be anomalies can be explained, other experimental anomalies can be simultaneously satisfied, while being compatible with current constraints on the electron couplings of the X boson. This is the case of the KTeV anomaly in  $\pi^0 \to e^+e^-$  decay [50], inside the green region in figure 5, and the anomalous magnetic moment of the electron  $(g-2)_e$ , as we will explain in the following.

## 5.2.1 KTeV anomaly and anomalous $(g-2)_e$

The lowest SM contribution to this decay is a one loop process with two photons as intermediate states. The KTeV-E779 Collaboration reports the measured value [50]

$$BR(\pi^0 \to e^+ e^-)_{exp} = (7.48 \pm 0.29 \pm 0.25) \times 10^{-8}, \tag{5.17}$$

where they extrapolated from a selected kinematic region to the entire one. The most recent calculation of SM prediction is [51]

$$BR(\pi^0 \to e^+ e^-)_{SM} = (6.25 \pm 0.03) \times 10^{-8}.$$
(5.18)

The discrepancy of  $3.2\sigma$ ,<sup>9</sup> could be explained assuming a BSM contribution from a light axial boson [54]. The actual best fit from the data reads as [51]

$$\frac{(a_p - a_n)C_A^e}{g_A m_X^2} = 2.60^{+1.50}_{-1.60} \times 10^{-10} \text{ MeV}^{-2}, \qquad (5.19)$$

where  $C_A^e$  is the axial coupling of the X boson to the electron, see eq. (F.1). A light vector contributes to the anomalous magnetic moment of the electron. The SM prediction from the measurement of the fine structure constant  $\alpha$  from Cs atoms [55] and the more recent prediction based on the measurement of  $\alpha$  from Rb atoms [56] are in contradiction among themselves. By asking that the BSM contribution from the X boson given by [57]

$$\delta a_l^{\rm BSM} = \frac{C_V^2}{4\pi^2} \frac{m_\ell^2}{m_X^2} \frac{1}{2} \int_0^1 \mathrm{d}z \, \frac{2m_X^2 z^2(z-1)}{m_X^2(z-1) - m_\ell^2 z^2} + \frac{C_A^2}{4\pi^2} \frac{m_\ell^2}{m_X^2} \frac{1}{2} \int_0^1 \mathrm{d}z \, \frac{4z^3 m_\ell^2 + 2z m_X^2 (4 - 5z + z^2)}{m_X^2(z-1) - m_\ell^2 z^2}, \tag{5.20}$$

doesn't overshoot the discrepancy between the central values of the SM prediction and the experimental measurement [58] one obtains two different constraints, depending on the choice of the SM prediction

$$\delta a_e^{\text{BSM}}(Rb) \simeq 7.6 \times 10^{-6} C_V^{e\,2} - 3.80 \times 10^{-5} C_A^{e\,2} \in [0 - 0.48 \times 10^{-12}], \tag{5.21}$$

$$\delta a_e^{\text{BSM}}(Cs) \simeq 7.6 \times 10^{-6} C_V^{e^2} - 3.80 \times 10^{-5} C_A^{e^2} \in [-0.88 \times 10^{-12} - 0].$$
 (5.22)

The Cs atoms SM prediction naturally suggests a pure axial boson and the discrepancy observed in the electron anomalous magnetic moment would be resolved at  $1\sigma$  with an electron coupling

$$C_A^e = \pm (1.52 \pm 0.31) \times 10^{-4}$$
. (5.23)

By fixing this value for  $C_A^e$ , we have shown in figure 5 the parameter space of the nucleon couplings which can explain the KTeV anomaly see eq. (5.19), for the two distinct cases  $C_A^e > 0$  and  $C_A^e < 0$ .

Allowing instead for both a vector and axial contribution to the electron coupling, in the upper panel of figure 6 we show the values of the isovector nucleon axial coupling  $a_p - a_n$  able to explain the KTeV anomaly at  $1\sigma$  and assuming the discrepancy observed in the electron anomalous magnetic moment to be resolved for the Cs atoms (blue) and Rb atoms (orange) SM prediction for the two distinct cases  $C_A^e > 0$  and  $C_A^e < 0$ . In the lower panel of the same figure we show instead the most relevant bounds on this scenario with generic X vector couplings to electrons, again for BR $(X \to e^+e^-) = 1$ , which arise from the measurement of  $e^+e^-$  scattering from the KLOE experiment at DA $\Phi$ Ne collider [59], measurements on parity violation in Møller scattering at SLAC [60] and beam dump experiment at NA64 [61, 62], see appendix F for details. Interestingly, the PADME experiment will completely cover the region between the NA64 and the KLOE exclusions thus allowing for a strong test of the existence of the X boson [18, 19].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup>Using the latest radiative corrections from [52, 53], the full branching ratio extrapolated from the KTeV measurement is BR( $\pi^0 \rightarrow e^+ e^-$ )<sub>exp</sub> = (6.85 ± 0.27 ± 0.23) × 10<sup>-8</sup>, thus reducing the discrepancy to 1.8 $\sigma$ .



Figure 6. Upper panels: Values of the isovector nucleon axial coupling  $a_p - a_n$  able to explain the KTeV anomaly at  $1\sigma$  varying the ratio of vector and axial electron coupling for the two distinct cases  $C_A^e > 0$  and  $C_A^e < 0$ . Lower panel: Bounds on the vector and axial couplings of the electron to a spin-1 boson with mass  $m_X \sim 17$  MeV. The gray regions are excluded by NA64 and KLOE searches, while the region inside the red contour is excluded by Møller scattering. Here we assume BR $(X \to e^+e^-) = 1$ .

### 5.2.2 Minimal SM extension with a new U(1) gauge symmetry

A common proposal in order to include a light vector X in a SM extension is by enlarging its gauge group  $G_{\rm SM} = {\rm SU}(3)_c \times {\rm SU}(2)_W \times {\rm U}(1)_Y$  with a new abelian symmetry  ${\rm U}(1)_X$ .<sup>10</sup> In a minimal scenario, it is natural to assume that the SM Lagrangian is symmetric under  ${\rm U}(1)_X$ . It follows that the  ${\rm U}(1)_X$  charges are a linear combination of the hypercharge Y

 $<sup>^{10}</sup>$ The resulting model is typically not anomaly free, leading at low energy to stringent constraints for a light vector boson [63, 64]. A possible way out has been described in [65].

and all the accidental symmetries of the SM: the baryon number B and the three lepton family numbers  $L_{e,\mu,\tau}$ . When the gauge group  $G_{\rm SM} \times {\rm U}(1)_X$  is broken to  ${\rm SU}(3)_c \times {\rm U}(1)_Q$ , the X field mixes with the other neutral gauge bosons in order to compose the physical states: the photon  $\gamma$ , the  $Z^0$  boson and the light boson X. Moreover, once the symmetry is broken, the X charges acquire a contribution from the diagonal weak isospin  $T_{W_3}$ . In the quark sector, the X couplings are then a linear combination of three independent charge assignments:  $B, Y = Q - T_{W_3}$  and  $T_{W_3}$ . The baryon number B and the electric charge Qare vector symmetries so only the weak isospin  $T_{W_3}$  induces an axial coupling. Thus, the axial couplings of the light quarks satisfy

$$C_A^u = -C_A^d = -C_A^s = -C_A^e \equiv C_A$$
(5.24)

while the vector coupling for up and down quarks are independent. The nucleon couplings are obtained from the quark ones by eq. (C.3) and eq. (C.11). However, the results from atomic parity violation experiments [66], see appendix F, strongly constrain these couplings, and require for them (product of) values so small that the ATOMKI anomalies cannot be explained, see eq. (F.9). A way to avoid this bound is to assume somehow a magical cancellation between the up and down vector couplings, which is

$$C_V^d = -\frac{188}{211} C_V^u \,, \tag{5.25}$$

thus

$$C_n = -\frac{55}{78}C_p \simeq -0.7 C_p \,. \tag{5.26}$$

Hence, we are left with two independent couplings,  $C_p$  and  $C_A$ . However, as we show in figure 7, there is no possible simultaneously explanation of the <sup>8</sup>Be and <sup>4</sup>He anomalies in the minimal BSM scenario considered here for both choices of the isospin breaking parameter  $\xi$ , which produce almost indistinguishable results.

### 6 Conclusions

Motivated by the latest experimental results recently released by the ATOMKI collaboration, we have critically re-examined the possible theoretical interpretation of the observed anomalies in <sup>8</sup>Be, <sup>4</sup>He and <sup>12</sup>C anomalies in terms of a BSM boson X with mass ~ 17 MeV. After having reviewed the current status of the ATOMKI results and the kinematic of the observed excesses we have employed a multipole expansion formalism to compute the anomalous decay rate for the decay of the excited nuclei into an  $e^+e^-$  pair via an intermediate on-shell BSM state. Our results identify an axial vector state as the most promising candidate to simultaneously explain all the three anomalous nuclear decay, while the other spin/parity assignments seems disfavored for a combined explanation. However, the axial nuclear matrix element of the <sup>12</sup>C transition is currently unknown and our conclusions are based on an order of magnitude estimate for its value. Before being able to make a definite claim regarding the possibility of combined explanation of the ATOMKI anomalies with an axial vector state, this matrix elements need to be evaluated. Intriguingly, the



**Figure 7.** Regions of the  $C_p - C_A$  couplings for the minimal SM extension with a new U(1)<sub>X</sub> symmetry where the <sup>8</sup>Be (blue) and <sup>4</sup>He (orange) anomalous ATOMKI transition can be explained at  $1\sigma$ . Inside the red region the NA48 bound is satisfied. In the left and right panel we assume  $\xi = 0$  and  $\xi = 0.549$  respectively, see appendix B.1 for details.

hypothesis of an axial vector state can also simultaneously accommodate other experimental anomalies, as the one observed by the KTeV experiment in  $\pi^0 \rightarrow e^+e^-$  decay, while being compatible with the conflicting measurements of the anomalous magnetic moment of the electron  $(g-2)_e$  and other experimental constraints. The independent experimental tests that will be performed by the MEG II experiment [12] at PSI and the by the Montreal Tandem accelerator [14] will definitely answer the question regarding the nature of the ATOMKI results and tell us whether these anomalies are merely due to unaccounted SM and/or experimental effects or else are the first signs of the long sought new physics beyond the Standard Model.

## Acknowledgments

The Authors thank Marco Nardecchia and Mauro Raggi for triggering and encouraging this work. Our gratitude to Luca Di Luzio, Gabriel Massoni Salla and Federico Ripani for useful comments and discussions. The work of CT was supported in part by MIUR under contract PRIN 2017L5W2PT.

### A Additional tables and input parameters

Here we report the numerical values for the nuclear transition of interest used throughout our analysis.

$E_b [{\rm MeV}]$	A	$m_A \; [\text{MeV}]$	$m_{pA}/m_p$	$N^*$	$m_{N^*}$ [MeV]	$v_{N^*} / c$
1.03	$^{7}\mathrm{Li}$	6533.83	0.87	${}^{8}\text{Be}(18.15)$	7473.01	0.0059
0.45	$^{7}\mathrm{Li}$	6533.83	0.87	${}^{8}\text{Be}(17.64)$	7472.50	0.0039
1.59	$^{3}\mathrm{H}$	2808.92	0.75	$^{4}\mathrm{He}(21.01)$	3748.39	0.0146
0.52	$^{3}\mathrm{H}$	2808.92	0.75	${}^{4}\text{He}(20.21)$	3747.59	0.0084
1.40	$^{11}\mathrm{B}$	10252.54	0.92	$^{12}C(17.23)$	11192.09	0.0046

**Table 5.** Proton kinetic energy  $E_b$ , mass of the target and of the excited nucleus, reduced protontarget mass and velocity of the excited nucleus produced by the collision in the lab frame at the resonance peak ( $E_{CM} = m_{N^*}$ ) for all the measured  $N^*$  states.

$N^*$	$m_N \; [\text{MeV}]$	$E_{th}$ [MeV]	$\omega \; [{\rm MeV}]$	$v_X$
$^{8}$ Be(18.15)	7454.86	17.24	18.15	0.350
$^{8}\text{Be}(17.64)$	7454.86	17.24	17.64	0.267
${}^{4}\text{He}(21.01)$	3727.38	19.81	21.01	0.588
${}^{4}\text{He}(20.21)$	3727.38	19.81	20.21	0.541
$^{12}C(17.23)$	11174.86	15.95	17.23	0.163

**Table 6.** N mass, threshold energy  $E_{th}$ , boson energy  $\omega$  in the CM frame the velocity  $v_X$  of an hypothetical boson of mass  $m_X \simeq 17$  MeV emitted in the CM frame at the resonance peak  $(E_{CM} = m_{N^*})$  for all the measured  $N^*$  states.

$N^*$	δ	$y_{\rm max}$	$\theta_{\pm}^{\min}[^{\circ}]$
$^{8}\text{Be}(18.15)$	0.056	0.351	139.0
$^{8}\text{Be}(17.64)$	0.058	0.267	149.0
$^{4}$ He(21.01)	0.049	0.589	107.9
$^{4}$ He(20.49)	0.050	0.559	112.1
$^{4}$ He(20.21)	0.051	0.542	114.4
$^{12}C(17.23)$	0.059	0.163	161.2

**Table 7**.  $\delta$  parameter, maximum energy asymmetry  $y_{\text{max}}$  and minimal opening angle  $\theta_{\pm}^{\text{min}}$  for an hypothetical boson of mass  $m_X = 17 \text{ MeV}$  emitted in the CM frame.

## **B** Electromagnetic dynamics

With the formalism described in section 3 we can describe the dynamics for the SM processes pictured in figure 3 of real  $\gamma$  emission and IPC. The nuclear electromagnetic current, including the anomalous magnetic moments, is given by

$$\mathcal{J}^{(\gamma)}_{\mu} = eQ_p \bar{p} \gamma_{\mu} p + eQ_n \bar{n} \gamma_{\mu} n + \frac{e\kappa_p^{\gamma}}{2m_p} \partial^{\nu} (\bar{p}\sigma_{\mu\nu}p) + \frac{e\kappa_n^{\gamma}}{2m_n} \partial^{\nu} (\bar{n}\sigma_{\mu\nu}n), \tag{B.1}$$

where  $\kappa_p = +1.792847351(28)$ ,  $\kappa_n = -1.9130427(5)$  [42] and  $Q_{p,n}$  indicates the electric charge of the nucleon in units of the absolute electron charge. The magnetic momenta of the nucleons are

$$\mu_{p,n} = (Q_{p,n} + \kappa_{p,n}^{\gamma})\mu_{\mathcal{N}}, \qquad (B.2)$$

where  $\mu_{\mathcal{N}} = e/2m_{\mathcal{N}}$  is the nuclear magneton. The conservation of the electromagnetic current implies that only three independent spherical operators have to be considered, *c.f.r.* eq. (3.13). In the non relativistic and long wavelength approximation the spherical operators with J = 0, 1 are given by

$$\mathcal{M}_{00}^{(\gamma)} \simeq -\frac{ek^2}{6}\rho^{(\gamma)}, \qquad (B.3)$$

$$\mathcal{M}_{1M}^{(\gamma)} \simeq \frac{ek}{3} d_M^{(\gamma)} \,, \tag{B.4}$$

$$\mathcal{T}_{1M}^{\mathrm{el}(\gamma)} \simeq \frac{\sqrt{2e\omega}}{3} d_M^{(\gamma)} \,, \tag{B.5}$$

$$\mathcal{T}_{1M}^{\mathrm{mag}(\gamma)} \simeq \frac{i\sqrt{2k\mu_{\mathcal{N}}}}{3}\mu_M^{(\gamma)}, \qquad (B.6)$$

where we have defined the electromagnetic monopole  $\rho^{(\gamma)}$ , the electric dipole  $d_M^{(\gamma)}$  and the magnetic moment  $\mu_M^{(\gamma)}$  operators as

$$\rho^{(\gamma)} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{4\pi}} \sum_{s=1}^{A} Q_s r_s^2 \,, \tag{B.7}$$

$$d_M^{(\gamma)} = \sqrt{\frac{3}{4\pi}} \sum_{s=1}^A Q_s \vec{r_s} \cdot \hat{e}_M \,, \tag{B.8}$$

$$\mu_M^{(\gamma)} = \sqrt{\frac{3}{4\pi}} \sum_{s=1}^A [Q_s(\vec{r}_s \times \vec{p}_s) + (Q_s + \kappa_s^{\gamma})\vec{\sigma}_s] \cdot \hat{e}_M \,. \tag{B.9}$$

**Real**  $\gamma$  emission. The rate for the process with a real  $\gamma$  emission can be readily computed from eq. (3.14) by fixing  $m_{\gamma} = 0$ . In this case, due to the transversality of the photon, only processes with J = 0 are allowed which are

- electric type transitions EJ from the contribution of  $\mathcal{T}_J^{\text{el}}$  with parity  $\pi(EJ) = (-1)^J$ ,
- magnetic type transitions MJ from the contribution of  $\mathcal{T}_J^{\text{mag}}$  with parity  $\pi(MJ) = (-1)^{J+1}$ .

The E1 and M1 decay rates are equal to

$$\Gamma_{\gamma}^{E1} = \frac{16\pi\alpha\omega^3}{9(2J_*+1)} |\langle f||d^{(\gamma)}||i_*\rangle|^2, \tag{B.10}$$

$$\Gamma_{\gamma}^{M1} = \frac{4\mu_{\mathcal{N}}^{2}\omega^{3}}{9(2J_{*}+1)} |\langle f||\mu^{(\gamma)}||i_{*}\rangle|^{2}.$$
(B.11)

Internal pair creation. At lowest order the IPC process involves the emission of a virtual photon decaying into an  $e^+e^-$  pair. The differential decay rate with respect to the energy asymmetry y and the opening angle  $\theta_{\pm}$  is given by

$$\frac{d^{2}\Gamma_{\pm}}{dy\,d\cos\theta_{\pm}} = \frac{2\omega}{2J_{*}+1}\frac{\alpha}{4\pi} \left\{ f_{\mathcal{M}}(y,\cos\theta_{\pm},\delta)\sum_{J\geq0} |\langle f||\mathcal{M}_{J}||i_{*}\rangle|^{2} + f_{\mathcal{T}}(y,\cos\theta_{\pm},\delta)\sum_{J\geq1} \left[ \left|\langle f||\mathcal{T}_{J}^{el}||i_{*}\rangle\right|^{2} + |\langle f||\mathcal{T}_{J}^{mag}||i_{*}\rangle|^{2} \right] \right\},$$
(B.12)

where the  $f_{\mathcal{M},\mathcal{T}}(y,\cos\theta_{\pm},\delta)$  functions are

$$f_{\mathcal{M}}(y,c,\delta) = \frac{\sqrt{(1-\delta^2+y^2)^2 - 4y^2} \left[1-y^2-\delta^2 + c\sqrt{(1-\delta^2+y^2)^2 - 4y^2}\right]}{\left[1+y^2-\delta^2 + c\sqrt{(1-\delta^2+y^2)^2 - 4y^2}\right]^2},$$
(B.13)

$$f_{\mathcal{T}}(y,c,\delta) = \frac{1}{2} \frac{\sqrt{(1-\delta^2+y^2)^2 - 4y^2}}{\left[1+y^2-\delta^2 + c\sqrt{(1-\delta^2+y^2)^2 - 4y^2}\right]} \times \frac{\left[\left(1-3y^2+3\delta^2 - c\sqrt{(1-\delta^2+y^2)^2 - 4y^2}\right)\left(1+y^2-\delta^2 + c\sqrt{(1-\delta^2+y^2)^2 - 4y^2}\right) + 4y^2\right]}{\left[1-y^2+\delta^2 - c\sqrt{(1-\delta^2+y^2)^2 - 4y^2}\right]^2}.$$
(B.14)

Note that IPC processes acquire a contribution also from the longitudinal modes, absent in the real  $\gamma$  emission case. Hence, processes of pair production are of three types:

- longitudinal type transition LJ from the contribution of  $\mathcal{M}_J$  with parity  $\pi(LJ) = (-1)^J$ ,
- electric transition EJ from the contribution of  $\mathcal{T}_J^{\text{el}}$  with parity  $\pi(EJ) = (-1)^J$ ,
- magnetic transition MJ from the contribution of  $\mathcal{T}_J^{\text{mag}}$  with parity  $\pi(MJ) = (-1)^{J+1}$ ,

with differential decay rates<sup>11</sup>

$$\frac{d^2\Gamma_{\pm}^{L0}}{dy\,d\cos\theta_{\pm}} = \frac{\alpha^2\omega^5}{72(2J_*+1)}\zeta^2(y,\delta,\cos\theta_{\pm})f_{\mathcal{M}}(y,\cos\theta_{\pm},\delta)|\langle f||\rho^{(\gamma)}||i_*\rangle|^2, \qquad (B.15)$$

$$\frac{d^2\Gamma_{\pm}^{L1}}{dy\,d\cos\theta_{\pm}} = \frac{\alpha}{16\pi}\zeta(y,\delta,\cos\theta_{\pm})f_{\mathcal{M}}(y,\cos\theta_{\pm},\delta)\Gamma_{\gamma}^{E1}\,,\tag{B.16}$$

$$\frac{d^2 \Gamma_{\pm}^{E1}}{dy \, d \cos \theta_{\pm}} = \frac{\alpha}{4\pi} f_{\mathcal{T}}(y, \cos \theta_{\pm}, \delta) \Gamma_{\gamma}^{E1}, \tag{B.17}$$

$$\frac{d^2\Gamma_{\pm}^{M1}}{dy\,d\cos\theta_{\pm}} = \frac{\alpha}{8\pi}\zeta(y,\delta,\cos\theta_{\pm})f_{\mathcal{T}}(y,\cos\theta_{\pm},\delta)\Gamma_{\gamma}^{M1}\,. \tag{B.18}$$

We show in figure 8 the theoretical distributions of the angular correlation, obtained after integrating the above expressions over the asymmetry y.

 ${}^{11}\zeta(y,\delta,\cos\theta_{\pm}) = 1 + y^2 - \delta^2 + \cos\theta_{\pm}\sqrt{(1 - \delta^2 + y^2)^2 - 4y^2}.$ 



**Figure 8**. Normalized angular correlation distributions of the  $e^+e^-$  pair from the various multipole contribution to the IPC process: L0 (blue), L1 (orange), E1 (green), E1 + L1 (red), M1 (purple).

The reduced invariant mass of the lepton pair is a function of the energy asymmetry and opening angle. Given the (normalized) distribution function  $f(y, \cos \theta_{\pm}, \delta)$  of the pairs over the plane defined by y and  $\cos \theta_{\pm}$ , the (normalized) distribution function  $g(s, \delta)$  of the reduced invariant mass is given by

$$g(s,\delta) = \int_{-1+\delta}^{1-\delta} dy \int_{-1}^{1} d\cos\theta_{\pm} \,\delta\left(s - 1 + y^2 - \delta^2 + \cos\theta_{\pm}\sqrt{(1 - \delta^2 + y^2)^2 - 4y^2}\right) f(y,\cos\theta_{\pm},\delta)$$
  
$$= \int_{-\sqrt{(2-s)(s-2\delta^2)/2s}}^{\sqrt{(2-s)(s-2\delta^2)/2s}} dy \frac{1}{\sqrt{(1 - \delta^2 + y^2)^2 - 4y^2}} f\left(y, \frac{1 - y^2 + \delta^2 - s}{\sqrt{(1 - \delta^2 + y^2)^2 - 4y^2}},\delta\right), \quad (B.19)$$

where  $s = \frac{2m_{ee}^2}{\omega^2}$   $(2\delta^2 \le s \le 2)$  is the reduced invariant mass. For the J = 0, 1 multipoles we calculated, the integration over the energy asymmetry is easily performed since the integrand turns out to be polynomial in y. Hence, one finds

$$g^{L0}(s,\delta) = \mathcal{N}_{L0}(\delta) (2-s)^{3/2} s^{-3/2} (s-2\delta^2)^{1/2} (s+\delta^2)$$
  
with  $\mathcal{N}_{L0}(\delta) = \int_{2\delta^2}^2 dx \, (2-x)^{3/2} x^{-3/2} (x-2\delta^2)^{1/2} (x+\delta^2) ,$   
 $g^{L1}(s,\delta) = \mathcal{N}_{L1}(\delta) \, (2-s)^{1/2} s^{-3/2} (s-2\delta^2)^{1/2} (s+\delta^2)$  (B.20)

with 
$$\mathcal{N}_{L1}(\delta) = \int_{2\delta^2}^2 dx \, (2-x)^{1/2} x^{-3/2} (x-2\delta^2)^{1/2} (x+\delta^2) ,$$
 (B.21)  
 $g^{E1}(s,\delta) = \mathcal{N}_{E1}(\delta) \, (2-s)^{1/2} s^{-5/2} (s-2\delta^2)^{1/2} (s+\delta^2)$ 

with 
$$\mathcal{N}_{E1}(\delta) = \int_{2\delta^2}^2 dx \, (2-x)^{1/2} x^{-5/2} (x-2\delta^2)^{1/2} (x+\delta^2) ,$$
 (B.22)

$$g^{E1+L1}(s,\delta) = \mathcal{N}_{E1+L1}(\delta) (2-s)^{1/2} s^{-5/2} (s-2\delta^2)^{1/2} (s+\delta^2) (s+4)$$
  
with  $\mathcal{N}_{E1+L1} = (\delta) \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} dx (2-x)^{1/2} x^{-5/2} (x-2\delta^2)^{1/2} (x+\delta^2) (x+4)$ , (B.23)

$$g^{M1}(s,\delta) = \mathcal{N}_{M1}(\delta) (2-s)^{3/2} s^{-5/2} (s-2\delta^2)^{1/2} (s+\delta^2)$$
  
with  $\mathcal{N}_{M1}(\delta) = \int_{2\delta^2}^2 dx \, (2-x)^{3/2} x^{-5/2} (x-2\delta^2)^{1/2} (x+\delta^2) \,.$  (B.24)

We show in figure 9 their theoretical distributions.



Figure 9. Normalized invariant mass distributions of the  $e^+e^-$  pair from the various multipole contribution to the IPC process: L0 (blue), L1 (orange), E1 (green), E1 + L1 (red), M1 (purple).

#### B.1 Isospin mixing and electromagnetic nuclear matrix elements

The <sup>8</sup>Be(18.15) and <sup>8</sup>Be(17.64) states, close in energy and with same spin-parity assignment, presents a significant isospin mixing. In general, given a doublet of nuclear energy levels of spin J with mixed isospin, the physical states (denoted with a and b) are given by a linear combination of states with fixed isospin

$$\Psi_{a}^{J} = \alpha_{J}\Psi_{I=0}^{J} + \beta_{J}\Psi_{I=1}^{J}, \quad \Psi_{b}^{J} = -\alpha_{J}\Psi_{I=1}^{J} + \beta_{J}\Psi_{I=0}^{J}$$
(B.25)

where a labels the lowest energy level between them. The coefficients  $\alpha_J$  and  $\beta_J$  are real and satisfy  $\alpha_J^2 + \beta_J^2 = 1$ . For the <sup>8</sup>Be nucleus, the values of the mixing coefficients have been evaluated through Quantum Monte Carlo simulation [67]. The result for the J = 1doublet is

$$\alpha_1 = 0.21(3), \quad \beta_1 = 0.98(1).$$
 (B.26)

According to this, we define the isospin magnetic strength  $M1_{I=0,1}^{\gamma}$  by

$$\langle {}^{8}\text{Be} || \mu^{(\gamma)} || {}^{8}\text{Be}(17.64) \rangle = \alpha_{1} M 1_{I=0}^{\gamma} + \beta_{1} M 1_{I=1}^{\gamma},$$
  
$$\langle {}^{8}\text{Be} || \mu^{(\gamma)} || {}^{8}\text{Be}(18.15) \rangle = -\alpha_{1} M 1_{I=1}^{\gamma} + \beta_{1} M 1_{I=0}^{\gamma}.$$
 (B.27)

whose values has been estimated to be [67]

$$M1_{I=0}^{\gamma} = 0.014(1), \quad M1_{I=1}^{\gamma} = 0.767(9).$$
 (B.28)

At this level, a direct comparison with the experimental values of the decay lengths shows a significant discrepancies with the theoretical prediction. Following [27], we'll consider the deficiency as due to isospin breaking effects we neglected in the first attempt. The inclusion of them is obtained trough the introduction of a  $\Delta I = 1$  spurion, whose effective result is to shift the nuclear matrix elements as

$$\langle {}^{8}\text{Be}||\mu^{(\gamma)}||^{8}\text{Be}(17.64)\rangle = \alpha_{1}M1_{I=0}^{\gamma} + \beta_{1}M1_{I=1}^{\gamma} + \alpha_{1}\xi M1_{I=1}^{\gamma}, \langle {}^{8}\text{Be}||\mu^{(\gamma)}||^{8}\text{Be}(18.15)\rangle = -\alpha_{1}M1_{I=1}^{\gamma} + \beta_{1}M1_{I=0}^{\gamma} + \beta_{1}\xi M1_{I=1}^{\gamma}.$$
 (B.29)

The parameter  $\xi$  characterizes the strength of the spurion and its size is controlled by non-perturbative effects. One finds  $\xi = 0.549$  by requiring that the resulting decay width  $\Gamma(^{8}\text{Be}(17.64) \rightarrow {}^{8}\text{Be} + \gamma)$  reproduces its experimental value. For  $\xi = 0$  the isospin breaking effects are simply neglected.

Parity conservation prohibits electromagnetic interaction in the  ${}^{4}\text{He}(21.01)$  transition to the ground state, thus the nuclear matrix element relative to this decay is equal to zero.

Due to the massless nature of the photon, the  $\gamma$ -emission decay width of the <sup>4</sup>He(20.21) transition to the ground state also vanishes but the IPC process is still possible. Pair production is mediated by the monopole operator  $\rho^{(\gamma)}$ , whose matrix element has been measured to be [9]

$$\sqrt{4\pi} \langle {}^{4}\text{He} || \rho^{(\gamma)} || {}^{4}\text{He}(20.21) \rangle = (1.10 \pm 0.16) \,\text{fm}^{2}, \tag{B.30}$$

with corresponding decay length, after integrating (B.15), equal to  $\Gamma_{\pm} = (3.3 \pm 1.0) \times 10^{-4} \, \text{eV}.$ 

The  $\gamma$ -emission decay length of the <sup>12</sup>C(17.23) transition to the ground state has been measured to be  $\Gamma_{\gamma} = 44 \text{ eV}$  [11]. Hence, from (B.10), one finds

$$\langle {}^{12}C||d^{(\gamma)}||{}^{12}C(17.23)\rangle = 0.157 \,\text{fm}\,.$$
 (B.31)

## C Nucleon effective couplings

We report in this section the matching between the effective interaction of the X boson with the nuclear matter and its interactions with the fundamental SM degrees of freedom, quark and gluons. Since nucleons are spin 1/2 particles, for an operator  $\mathcal{O}$  composed by quark fields one has

$$\langle N, p' | \mathcal{O} | N, p \rangle = \bar{u}_{p'} \Gamma(p', p) u_p , \qquad (C.1)$$

where  $\Gamma$  is a matrix with spinor indices and  $u_p$  is the solution of the free Dirac equation.<sup>12</sup> Lorentz invariance as well C, P and CPT symmetries impose further constraints on this matrix element. As mentioned in the main text, since the transferred momentum in the considered processes is generally much smaller than  $\Lambda_{\rm QCD}$  we approximated the form factors that are in general present in these expressions as constants.

**Vector interaction.** In the UV an X vector boson interacts with a quark current of the form  $C_V^q \bar{q} \gamma^\mu q$ , which gives an effective interaction

$$\mathcal{L} = C_N \bar{N} \gamma^{\mu} N X_{\mu} + \frac{\kappa_N}{2m_N} \partial_{\nu} (\bar{N} \sigma^{\mu\nu} N) X_{\mu} + \frac{g_N}{m_N} \partial^{\mu} (\bar{N} N) X_{\mu} \,. \tag{C.2}$$

Conservation of the vector current implies  $g_N = 0$ , while symmetry considerations fix

$$C_p = 2C_V^u + C_V^d, \quad C_n = C_V^u + 2C_V^d.$$
 (C.3)

Symmetry considerations don't allow to simplify the expression for the magnetic moments of the nucleons

$$\mu_N^{(X)} = \frac{(C_N + \kappa_N)}{e} \,\mu_\mathcal{N}\,,\tag{C.4}$$

<sup>12</sup>This leaves the matrix element unchanged upon the substitution  $\Gamma(p',p) \rightarrow \frac{p'+m}{2m} \Gamma(p',p) \frac{p+m}{2m}$ 

where  $\mu_{\mathcal{N}}$  is the Bohr magneton, since even the sea quarks can give a contribution to these quantities. However by using the static quark model one can make an estimation [68]. Working under the assumption that the valence quarks of the nucleons have mass equal to  $m_u \simeq m_d \simeq m_{\mathcal{N}}/3$ ,<sup>13</sup> at lowest order the magnetic moment of each quark is given only by its charge and effective mass, i.e.

$$\mu_q = \frac{C_V^q}{2m_q}.\tag{C.5}$$

In the static quark model one thus finds

$$\mu_p^{(X)} = \langle p | \mu | p \rangle = \frac{4}{3} \mu_u^{(X)} - \frac{1}{3} \mu_d^{(X)} \simeq \frac{4C_V^u - C_V^d}{e} \,\mu_{\mathcal{N}} = \frac{3C_p - 2C_n}{e} \,\mu_{\mathcal{N}} \,, \tag{C.6}$$

$$\mu_n^{(X)} = \langle n | \mu | n \rangle = -\frac{1}{3} \mu_u^{(X)} + \frac{4}{3} \mu_d^{(X)} \simeq \frac{-C_V^u + 4C_V^d}{e} \,\mu_{\mathcal{N}} = \frac{-2C_p + 3C_n}{e} \,\mu_{\mathcal{N}} \,. \tag{C.7}$$

For the electromagnetic couplings,  $C_p = +e$  and  $C_n = 0$ , one obtains values close to the experimental ones,  $\mu_p^{\text{em}}|_{\exp} \simeq +2.792 \,\mu_N$  and  $\mu_n^{\text{em}}|_{\exp} \simeq -1.913 \,\mu_N$ , within a 10%. The interaction between quarks and the X particle might also come from an effective magnetic moment interaction  $\mathcal{L} = \frac{\kappa_q}{\Lambda} \partial_{\nu} (\bar{q} \sigma^{\mu\nu} q) X_{\mu}$  generated, e.g., at loop level by integrating out some heavy particle in the low energy limit. This effective operator contributes to the magnetic moment of the nucleons through the substitution

$$\partial_{\nu}(\bar{q}\sigma^{\mu\nu}q) \to \delta_q^{(N)}\partial_{\nu}(\bar{N}\sigma^{\mu\nu}N) \tag{C.8}$$

where N = p, n, which shifts  $\kappa_N \to \kappa_N + \frac{2m_N}{\Lambda} \delta_q^{(N)}$  for each q. By lattice computation [69, 70], it has been estimated

$$\delta_u^{(p)} = \delta_d^{(n)} = 0.84, \quad \delta_d^{(p)} = \delta_u^{(n)} = -0.23, \quad \delta_s^{(p)} = \delta_s^{(n)} = -0.046 \tag{C.9}$$

for the light quarks contributions.

**Axial interaction.** In the UV an X axial vector boson interacts with a quark current of the form  $C_V^q \bar{q} \gamma^\mu \gamma^5 q$  which brings to an effective nucleon current

$$\mathcal{L} = a_N \bar{N} \gamma^\mu \gamma^5 N X_\mu + \frac{b_N}{m_N} \partial^\mu (i \bar{N} \gamma^5 N) X_\mu + \frac{d_N}{2m_N} \partial_\nu (i \bar{N} \sigma^{\mu\nu} \gamma^5 N) X_\mu \,. \tag{C.10}$$

CP conservation in QCD interactions forces  $d_N = 0$ , while the term proportional to  $b_N$  doesn't contribute to the considered processes when one has on-shell X.<sup>14</sup> The nucleon axial couplings  $a_N$  are given by the sum of quark coupling  $a_q$  weight by the fraction of the spin of the nucleon  $\Delta_q^{(N)}$ ,

$$a_N = \sum_q \Delta_q^{(N)} C_A^q \,. \tag{C.11}$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup>Here we are considering the effective mass of the quarks when they are bounded together by gluons, not their real mass.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup>This can be seen by performing and integration by parts.

These fractions are given by integrals of helicity-dependent parton distributions and can be measured in lepton nucleon scattering. Their values are equal to [32, 71]

$$\Delta_u^{(p)} = \Delta_d^{(n)} = 0.897(27) , \quad \Delta_d^{(p)} = \Delta_u^{(n)} = -0.367(27) , \quad \Delta_s^{(p)} = \Delta_s^{(n)} = -0.026(4) , \tag{C.12}$$

while the contributions from heavy quark are small and can be neglected. As for the vector case, it's possible that the interaction between quarks and the X boson comes from an effective interaction like  $\mathcal{L} = \frac{d_q}{\Lambda} \partial_{\nu} (i\bar{q}\sigma^{\mu\nu}\gamma^5 q) X_{\mu}$ . This effective operator generates an electric dipole for the nucleons through the substitution

$$\partial_{\nu}(i\bar{q}\sigma^{\mu\nu}\gamma^5 q) \to \delta^{(N)}_{q5}\partial_{\nu}(i\bar{N}\sigma^{\mu\nu}\gamma^5 N) \tag{C.13}$$

where N = p, n, which again shifts the  $d_N$  value as before. Unfortunately the values of  $\delta_{q5}^{(N)}$  are difficult to be measured and are poor known. Only recently [72] it has been measured the light quark contribution to the proton at  $Q^2 = 0.8 \,\text{GeV}^2$ 

$$\delta_{u5}^{(p)} = 0.54_{-0.22}^{+0.09}, \quad \delta_{d5}^{(p)} = -0.23_{-0.16}^{+0.09}.$$
 (C.14)

**Scalar interaction.** The scalar interaction between quarks and a spin 0 particle is given by the scalar density operator  $\bar{q}q$ . The matching with the nucleon effective coupling is linked to the generation of nucleon masses [73]. From trace anomaly, the mass of the nucleons is given by

$$m_N = \langle N | \left[ \sum_q m_q \bar{q}q + \frac{\beta}{4\alpha_s} G_{\mu\nu} G^{\mu\nu} \right] | N \rangle \tag{C.15}$$

where the  $\beta$  function at lowest order is  $\beta = -\alpha_s^2/2\pi(11 - 2n_f/3)$  and  $\alpha_s$  is the strong coupling constant. The heavy quark fields Q = c, b, t can be integrated out trough the expansion [74]

$$m_Q \bar{Q} Q \to -\frac{2}{3} \frac{\alpha_s}{8\pi} G_{\mu\nu} G^{\mu\nu} \,, \tag{C.16}$$

so that

$$m_N = \langle N | \left[ \sum_{q=u,d,s} m_q \bar{q}q - \frac{9\alpha_s}{8\pi} G_{\mu\nu} G^{\mu\nu} \right] |N\rangle \,. \tag{C.17}$$

We can now define the fractions of nucleon mass as

$$f_{Tq}^{(N)} = \frac{\langle N | m_q \bar{q}q | N \rangle}{m_N},$$
  

$$f_{TG}^{(N)} = 1 - \sum_{q=u,d,s} f_{Tq}^{(N)}.$$
(C.18)

We consider a scalar interaction term with the X particle defined by

$$\mathcal{L} = X \sum_{q} C_S^q \frac{m_q}{v} \bar{q}q + C_S^g \frac{\alpha_s}{8\pi v} X G_{\mu\nu} G^{\mu\nu} , \qquad (C.19)$$

where v = 246 GeV is the Higgs vacuum expectation value. The last one is an effective interaction term that can be generated at loop level by massive particles in the low energy limit. The nucleon effective interaction reads

$$\mathcal{L} = X \sum_{N=p,n} z_N \bar{N} N \tag{C.20}$$

where

$$z_N = \frac{m_N}{v} \left[ \sum_{q=u,d,s} C_S^q f_{Tq}^{(N)} - \frac{1}{9} f_{TG}^{(N)} \left( C_S^g - \frac{2}{3} \sum_{q=c,b,t} C_S^q \right) \right]$$
(C.21)

are the effective scalar couplings of the nucleons. The values of the fractions of nucleon mass are given by [75]

$$f_{Tu}^{(p)} = 0.020 \pm 0.004, \quad f_{Td}^{(p)} = 0.026 \pm 0.005, \quad f_{Ts}^{(p)} = 0.118 \pm 0.062,$$
  

$$f_{Tu}^{(n)} = 0.014 \pm 0.003, \quad f_{Td}^{(n)} = 0.036 \pm 0.008, \quad f_{Ts}^{(n)} = 0.118 \pm 0.062. \quad (C.22)$$

**Pseudoscalar interaction.** The pseudoscalar density  $i\bar{q}\gamma^5 q$  is proportional to the divergence of the axial current  $\bar{q}\gamma^{\mu}\gamma^5 q$ . The matching with the nucleon effective operator is then done with the same  $\Delta_q^{(N)}$  parameters already used. For the light quark contribution, we have

$$\langle N|m_q i\bar{q}\gamma^5 q|N\rangle = m_N \Delta_q^{(N)} - \langle N|\frac{\alpha_s}{8\pi} G_{\mu\nu} \tilde{G}^{\mu\nu}|N\rangle , \qquad (C.23)$$

while for the heavy quark fields it's enough to expand them as [74]

$$m_Q i \bar{Q} \gamma^5 Q \to -\frac{\alpha_s}{8\pi} G_{\mu\nu} \tilde{G}^{\mu\nu} \,.$$
 (C.24)

The nucleon matrix element for the pseudoscalar gluon operator is given by [76]

$$\langle N | \frac{\alpha_s}{8\pi} G_{\mu\nu} \tilde{G}^{\mu\nu} | N \rangle = m_N \bar{m} \left( \frac{\Delta_u^{(N)}}{m_u} + \frac{\Delta_d^{(N)}}{m_d} + \frac{\Delta_s^{(N)}}{m_s} \right) , \qquad (C.25)$$

where  $\bar{m}^{-1} = m_u^{-1} + m_d^{-1} + m_s^{-1}$ . By considering an interaction term for quarks and gluons given by

$$\mathcal{L} = X \sum_{q} C_P^q \frac{m_q}{v} i \bar{q} \gamma^5 q - C_P^g \frac{\alpha_s}{8\pi v} X G_{\mu\nu} \tilde{G}^{\mu\nu} , \qquad (C.26)$$

which is equivalent to

$$\mathcal{L} = -\frac{\partial_{\mu}X}{2v} \sum_{q} C_{P}^{q} \bar{q} \gamma^{\mu} \gamma^{5} q - C_{P}^{gg} \frac{\alpha_{s}}{8\pi v} X G_{\mu\nu} \tilde{G}^{\mu\nu} , \qquad (C.27)$$

with  $C_P^{gg} = C_P^g + \sum_q C_P^q$ , the effective nucleon interaction then reads

$$\mathcal{L} = X \sum_{N=p,n} h_N i \bar{N} \gamma^5 N \,, \tag{C.28}$$

where

$$h_N = \frac{m_N}{v} \sum_{q=u,d,s} \Delta_q^{(N)} \left( C_P^q - \frac{\bar{m}}{m_q} C_P^{gg} \right) \tag{C.29}$$

are the effective pseudoscalar couplings of the neutrons.



Figure 10. Regions of the  $h_{n,p}$  effective nuclear couplings of a pure pseudoscalar states where the <sup>8</sup>Be (blue) and <sup>4</sup>He (orange) anomalous ATOMKI transition can be explained at  $1\sigma$  or  $2\sigma$ . Inside the red region the SINDRUM bound is satisfied. Here both the <sup>8</sup>Be(18.15) and the <sup>8</sup>Be(17.64) transitions are considered.

## D Combined analysis with both ${}^{8}\text{Be}(18.15)$ and ${}^{8}\text{Be}(17.64)$ energy levels

As discussed in section 5 in a later publication [45] the ATOMKI collaboration reported the observation of the anomalous signal also in the <sup>8</sup>Be(17.64) transition, which was absent in their first analysis [1, 2]. In this section we show how our results are modified by considering both the<sup>8</sup>Be(18.15) and <sup>8</sup>Be(17.64) excited states. The best fit value for the anomalous decay rate for the <sup>8</sup>Be(17.64) transition is [45]

$$\frac{\Gamma(^{8}\text{Be}(17.64) \to ^{8}\text{Be} + X)}{\Gamma(^{8}\text{Be}(17.64) \to ^{8}\text{Be} + \gamma)} \text{ BR}(X \to e^{+}e^{-}) = 4.0 \times 10^{-6} \,. \tag{D.1}$$

We will associate a relative error to this best fit, not provided by ATOMKI collaboration, equal to the one from the  ${}^{8}\text{Be}(18.15)$  measurement of eq. (5.1).

**Pseudoscalar scenario.** We summarize the results for the pure pseudoscalar scenario in figure 10, where the shaded blue and orange areas represent the  $1\sigma$  and  $2\sigma$  compatibility regions with the ATOMKI <sup>8</sup>Be and <sup>4</sup>He anomalies respectively, where the former is a combination arising from both the <sup>8</sup>Be energy levels. We also overlay in red the region of parameter space satisfying the SINDRUM bound from  $\pi^+ \rightarrow e^+\nu_e X$  decay [37, 46]. Note that a combined explanation of the <sup>8</sup>Be and <sup>4</sup>He anomalies is not anymore possible, once we include the constraint from the <sup>8</sup>Be(17.64) transition.

**Vector and axial scenarios.** We summarize the results for the spin-1 cases in figure 11, with the same color code as figure 10 for the regions satisfying the ATOMKI anomalies. In the upper panels we show the results for the  $S^{\pi} = 1^{-}$  assignment for the X boson. As it can



**Figure 11**. Upper panels: Regions of the  $C_{n,p}$  effective nuclear couplings of a pure vector state where the <sup>8</sup>Be (blue), <sup>4</sup>He (orange) and <sup>12</sup>C (purple) anomalous ATOMKI transition can be explained at 1 $\sigma$  or  $2\sigma$ . Inside the red and the gray region, respectively, the NA48 and the <sup>208</sup>Pb-n scattering bound are satisfied. In the left and right panel we assume  $\xi = 0$  and  $\xi = 0.549$  respectively, see appendix B.1 for details. Lower panels: Regions of the  $a_{n,p}$  effective nuclear couplings of a pure axial vector state where the <sup>8</sup>Be (blue) and <sup>4</sup>He (orange) anomalous ATOMKI transition can be explained at 1 $\sigma$  or  $2\sigma$ . In the green region the KTeV anomaly in  $\pi \to e^+e^-$  decay can be satisfied, by assuming a positive (left panel) and negative (right panel) value for the  $C_A^e$  axial coupling of the X boson to electrons that can explain the anomalous  $(g - 2)_e$ . In all figures both the <sup>8</sup>Be(18.15) and the <sup>8</sup>Be(17.64) transitions are considered, see main text for more details.

be seen for both  $\xi$  assignments, a combined explanation of the <sup>8</sup>Be, blue region, and <sup>4</sup>He, orange region, anomalies at  $1\sigma$  is in tension with the NA48 constraint, while it is possible at the  $2\sigma$  level. The  $1\sigma$  and  $2\sigma$  bands related to the <sup>12</sup>C transition are shown in purple in the upper panels of figure 5. Note that, if confirmed, the <sup>12</sup>C ATOMKI anomaly is in tension with a combined explanation of the <sup>8</sup>Be and <sup>4</sup>He anomalies and the *protophobia* constraint. On the other side an axial vector  $S^{\pi} = 1^+$  state can explain both the <sup>8</sup>Be and <sup>4</sup>He ATOMKI anomalies at  $1\sigma$  inside a small region or at  $2\sigma$ , as shown in the lower panels of figure 11, with axial couplings to the nucleon of  $\mathcal{O}(10^{-4})$ . Thus the inclusion of the <sup>8</sup>Be(17.64) transition does not change the conclusion for the spin-1 cases.

#### E Cross section for resonance production

For resonance production  $p + A \rightarrow N^*$ , the unpolarized cross section expression is given by

$$\sigma(p+A \to N^*) = \frac{1}{(2J_p+1)(2J_A+1)} \frac{1}{4m_A E_p v_p} \int \frac{d^3 p_*}{(2\pi)^3 2E_*} (2\pi)^4 \delta(p_* - p_A - p_p) \sum_{pol.} |\mathcal{M}(p+A \to N^*)|^2$$
$$= \frac{1}{(2J_p+1)(2J_A+1)} \frac{(2\pi)\delta(E_{CM}^2 - m_*^2)}{4m_A E_p v_p} \sum_{pol.} |\mathcal{M}(p+A \to N^*)|^2, \quad (E.1)$$

where  $E_{CM}^2 = (p_A + p_p)^2$ . Here we have treated the excited state  $N^*$  as a bound states of p and A with mass  $m_*$  and spin  $J_*$ . The reverse process defines the decay width

$$\Gamma(N^* \to p + A) = \frac{1}{(2J_* + 1)} \frac{1}{2m_*} \int \frac{d^3p_p}{(2\pi)^3 2E_p} \int \frac{d^3p_A}{(2\pi)^3 2E_A} (2\pi)^4 \delta(p_* - p_A - p_p) \sum_{pol.} |\mathcal{M}(N^* \to p + A)|^2 \\
= \frac{1}{(2J_* + 1)} \frac{\sqrt{\lambda(m_*^2, m_A^2, m_p^2)}}{16\pi m_*^3} \sum_{pol.} |\mathcal{M}(N^* \to p + A)|^2$$
(E.2)

where  $\lambda(x, y, z) = x^2 + y^2 + z^2 - 2xy - 2xz - 2yz$ . The angular integration is trivial because the unpolarized squared matrix element of three momentum is just a function of the masses. Since the nuclear force, which mediate the interaction, is invariant under time reversal, it follows that

$$\mathcal{M}(N^* \to p + A) = \mathcal{M}(p + A \to N^*).$$
(E.3)

By that, one has

$$\sigma(p+A \to N^*) = \frac{(2J_*+1)}{(2J_p+1)(2J_A+1)} \frac{8\pi^2 m_*^3}{m_A E_p v_p} \frac{\Gamma(N^* \to p+A)}{\sqrt{\lambda(m_*^2, m_A^2, m_p^2)}} \delta(E_{CM}^2 - m_*^2) \,. \tag{E.4}$$

For an off-shell state, since the excited nucleus is unstable, one should broaden the  $\delta$ -function into a resonance peak by taking the narrow width approximation

$$\delta(E_{CM}^2 - m_*^2) \to \frac{1}{\pi} \frac{m_* \Gamma_*}{(E_{CM}^2 - m_*^2)^2 + m_*^2 \Gamma_*^2}, \qquad (E.5)$$

finally obtaining

$$\sigma(p+A \to N^*) = \frac{(2J_*+1)}{(2J_p+1)(2J_A+1)} \frac{8\pi m_*^3}{m_A E_p v_p} \frac{\Gamma(N^* \to p+A)}{\sqrt{\lambda(m_*^2, m_A^2, m_p^2)}} \frac{m_* \Gamma_*}{(E_{CM}^2 - m_*^2)^2 + m_*^2 \Gamma_*^2}.$$
(E.6)

#### F Experimental constraints on a spin-1 boson

A light boson coupled to first generation quarks and leptons is subject to a large variety of experimental constraints. In this section we recap the most relevant ones that affects a possible explanation of the ATOMKI anomaly through a BSM degree of freedom with mass  $\sim 17$  MeV for the spin-1 case. We parametrize the effective UV interactions of a spin-1 state  $X_{\mu}$  with leptons and quarks as

$$\mathcal{L} = X_{\mu} \sum_{f=q,l\dots} \bar{\psi}^f (C_V^f + \gamma^5 C_A^f) \psi^f = X_{\mu} \sum_{f=q,l\dots} \left( C_{L,R}^f \bar{\psi}_{L,R}^f \gamma^{\mu} \psi_{L,R}^f \right) , \qquad (F.1)$$

where  $C_{V,A}^f = \frac{1}{2}(C_R^f \pm C_L^f)$  and we assume diagonal couplings in flavor space. The connection between the quark and nucleon couplings can be found in appendix C. We list in the following the most relevant constraints for the spin-1 case coupling to the first generation of quarks and leptons.

 $e^+e^- \rightarrow \gamma X$  scattering. By neglecting kinematic differences with respect to the pure dark photon case, we can recast the bound from the KLOE experiment at the DA $\Phi$ NE collider [59] from which we obtain a bound

$$\sqrt{(C_V^e)^2 + (C_A^e)^2} \lesssim \frac{6.1 \times 10^{-4}}{\sqrt{\text{BR}(X \to e^+e^-)}}$$
 (F.2)

**Parity violation.** Parity violation in Møller scattering constraints the product of the vector and axial couplings. The most sensitive measurement arises from SLAC E158 [60] at  $Q^2 = 160 \text{ MeV}^2$ . The measurement in [60] has been recast in [77] and the obtained bound reads

$$C_V^e \times C_A^e | \lesssim 10^{-8} \,. \tag{F.3}$$

Beam dump experiments. Beam dump experiments look for X production via bremsstrahlung from electrons scattering off target nuclei. For the X particle not to be seen in these experiments there are two possibilities: either the particle is not produced at all, or its decay products are caught in the dump, thus setting both an upper and lower limit for the couplings of the X boson. In the first case the stronger limit comes from the E137 experiment [78], see also [79], which is independent on the X decay rate and gives

$$\sqrt{(C_V^e)^2 + (C_A^e)^2} \lesssim 1.1 \times 10^{-8}$$
, (F.4)

while in the second case the stronger limit comes from the NA64 experiment [61, 62] for which we have

$$\sqrt{(C_V^e)^2 + (C_A^e)^2} \gtrsim 3.6 \times 10^{-5} \times \sqrt{\mathrm{BR}(X \to e^+e^-)}$$
. (F.5)

**Prompt decay in ATOMKI detector.** The requirement of a prompt decay into the ATOMKI detector imposes now the constraint

$$\sqrt{(C_V^e)^2 + (C_A^e)^2} \gtrsim 3 \times 10^{-7} \times \sqrt{\mathrm{BR}(X \to e^+ e^-)},$$
 (F.6)

which is weaker than the bound from NA64.

Atomic parity violation. In atomic system, parity violation can be observed in the case, *e.g*, of and electric dipole transition between two atomic states with the same parity. The  $X_{\mu}$  gives additional contributions to these transitions due to the interaction between atomic electrons and the nucleus. In the effective operator

$$\mathcal{L} \supset -\frac{1}{m_X^2} \left[ C_V^u C_A^e(\bar{u}\gamma^\mu u)(\bar{e}\gamma_\mu\gamma^5 e) + C_A^u C_V^e(\bar{u}\gamma^\mu\gamma^5 u)(\bar{e}\gamma_\mu e) + u \leftrightarrow d \right], \qquad (F.7)$$

where only the  $V \times A$  part have been kept, only the  $A_e \times V_{u,d}$  interaction give a relevant effect for parity violation observables. This is due to the fact this part of the interaction between the electron and the nucleus is coherent, and thus proportional to the total weak charge of the nucleus itself, while the  $A_q \times V_e$  interaction adds incoherently. This effect is thus suppressed for heavy enough nuclei [80]. The BSM contribution to  $A_e \times V_{u,d}$  can be expressed as a modification to the weak nuclear charge  $Q_W$  [81]

$$\delta Q_W = -\frac{2\sqrt{2}}{G_F} 3(Z+N) \frac{C_A^e C_V^{q,\text{eff}}}{m_X^2}, \qquad C_V^{q,\text{eff}} = \frac{C_V^u (2Z+N) + C_V^d (Z+2N)}{3(Z+N)}.$$
(F.8)

The most accurate prediction comes from transition of  ${}^{133}_{55}$ Cs [66] which, combined with the SM theoretical prediction [82], yields [83]  $|\delta Q_W| \lesssim 0.6$  hence the bound reads

$$|C_A^e| \left| \frac{188}{399} C_V^u + \frac{211}{399} C_V^d \right| \lesssim 1.8 \times 10^{-12} \,. \tag{F.9}$$

**Open Access.** This article is distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC-BY 4.0), which permits any use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author(s) and source are credited. SCOAP<sup>3</sup> supports the goals of the International Year of Basic Sciences for Sustainable Development.

## References

- A.J. Krasznahorkay et al., Observation of Anomalous Internal Pair Creation in <sup>8</sup>Be: A Possible Indication of a Light, Neutral Boson, Phys. Rev. Lett. **116** (2016) 042501
   [arXiv:1504.01527] [INSPIRE].
- [2] A.J. Krasznahorkay et al., New results on the <sup>8</sup>Be anomaly, J. Phys. Conf. Ser. 1056 (2018) 012028 [INSPIRE].
- [3] A.J. Krasznahorkay et al., New evidence supporting the existence of the hypothetic X17 particle, arXiv:1910.10459 [INSPIRE].
- [4] A.J. Krasznahorkay et al., New anomaly observed in <sup>4</sup>He supports the existence of the hypothetical X17 particle, Phys. Rev. C 104 (2021) 044003 [arXiv:2104.10075] [INSPIRE].

- [5] A.J. Krasznahorkay et al., New anomaly observed in <sup>12</sup>C supports the existence and the vector character of the hypothetical X17 boson, Phys. Rev. C 106 (2022) L061601
   [arXiv:2209.10795] [INSPIRE].
- [6] J. Gulyás et al., A pair spectrometer for measuring multipolarities of energetic nuclear transitions, Nucl. Instrum. Meth. A 808 (2016) 21 [arXiv:1504.00489] [INSPIRE].
- [7] D.R. Tilley et al., Energy levels of light nuclei A = 8, 9, 10, Nucl. Phys. A 745 (2004) 155 [INSPIRE].
- [8] D.R. Tilley, H.R. Weller and G.M. Hale, Energy levels of light nuclei A = 4, Nucl. Phys. A 541 (1992) 1 [INSPIRE].
- [9] T. Walcher, Excitation of <sup>4</sup>He by inelastic electron scattering at low momentum transfer, Phys. Lett. B 31 (1970) 442 [INSPIRE].
- [10] J.H. Kelley, J.E. Purcell and C.G. Sheu, Energy levels of light nuclei A = 12, Nucl. Phys. A 968 (2017) 71 [INSPIRE].
- [11] R.E. Segel, S.S. Hanna and R.G. Allas, States in C<sup>12</sup> Between 16.4 and 19.6 MeV, Phys. Rev. 139 (1965) B818–B830 [INSPIRE].
- [12] MEG II collaboration, The design of the MEG II experiment, Eur. Phys. J. C 78 (2018) 380
   [arXiv:1801.04688] [INSPIRE].
- [13] M. Chiappini et al., Commissioning and preliminary performance of the MEG II drift chamber, Nucl. Instrum. Meth. A 1041 (2022) 167314 [INSPIRE].
- [14] G. Azuelos et al., Status of the X17 search in Montreal, J. Phys. Conf. Ser. 2391 (2022) 012008 [arXiv:2211.11900] [INSPIRE].
- [15] A.F.V. Cortez et al., A spectrometer for the measurement of anomalies in the angular correlation of electron and positron internally produced in excited <sup>8</sup>Be and <sup>4</sup>He, Nucl. Instrum. Meth. A 1047 (2023) 167858 [INSPIRE].
- [16] M. Raggi and V. Kozhuharov, Proposal to Search for a Dark Photon in Positron on Target Collisions at DAΦNE Linac, Adv. High Energy Phys. 2014 (2014) 959802 [arXiv:1403.3041] [INSPIRE].
- M. Raggi, V. Kozhuharov and P. Valente, The PADME experiment at LNF, EPJ Web Conf. 96 (2015) 01025 [arXiv:1501.01867] [INSPIRE].
- [18] E. Nardi et al., Resonant production of dark photons in positron beam dump experiments, Phys. Rev. D 97 (2018) 095004 [arXiv:1802.04756] [INSPIRE].
- [19] L. Darmé, M. Mancini, E. Nardi and M. Raggi, Resonant search for the X17 boson at PADME, Phys. Rev. D 106 (2022) 115036 [arXiv:2209.09261] [INSPIRE].
- [20] X. Zhang and G.A. Miller, Can nuclear physics explain the anomaly observed in the internal pair production in the Beryllium-8 nucleus?, Phys. Lett. B 773 (2017) 159
   [arXiv:1703.04588] [INSPIRE].
- [21] H.-W. Hammer, C. Ji and D.R. Phillips, Effective field theory description of halo nuclei, J. Phys. G 44 (2017) 103002 [arXiv:1702.08605] [INSPIRE].
- [22] H.-X. Chen, Is the X17 composed of four bare quarks?, arXiv: 2006.01018 [INSPIRE].
- [23] V. Kubarovsky, J.R. West and S.J. Brodsky, Quantum Chromodynamics Resolution of the ATOMKI Anomaly in <sup>4</sup>He Nuclear Transitions, arXiv:2206.14441 [INSPIRE].

- [24] C.-Y. Wong, QED Meson Description of the X17 and Other Anomalous Particles, in the proceedings of Shedding light on X17 (2022) [arXiv:2201.09764] [INSPIRE].
- [25] A. Aleksejevs, S. Barkanova, Y.G. Kolomensky and B. Sheff, A Standard Model Explanation for the "ATOMKI Anomaly", arXiv:2102.01127 [INSPIRE].
- [26] J.L. Feng et al., Protophobic Fifth-Force Interpretation of the Observed Anomaly in <sup>8</sup>Be Nuclear Transitions, Phys. Rev. Lett. 117 (2016) 071803 [arXiv:1604.07411] [INSPIRE].
- [27] J.L. Feng et al., Particle physics models for the 17 MeV anomaly in beryllium nuclear decays, Phys. Rev. D 95 (2017) 035017 [arXiv:1608.03591] [INSPIRE].
- [28] J.L. Feng, T.M.P. Tait and C.B. Verhaaren, Dynamical Evidence For a Fifth Force Explanation of the ATOMKI Nuclear Anomalies, Phys. Rev. D 102 (2020) 036016 [arXiv:2006.01151] [INSPIRE].
- [29] NA48/2 collaboration, Search for the dark photon in  $\pi^0$  decays, Phys. Lett. B 746 (2015) 178 [arXiv:1504.00607] [INSPIRE].
- [30] X. Zhang and G.A. Miller, Can a protophobic vector boson explain the ATOMKI anomaly?, Phys. Lett. B 813 (2021) 136061 [arXiv:2008.11288] [INSPIRE].
- [31] N.J. Sas et al., Observation of the X17 anomaly in the  ${}^{7}Li(p, e^+e^-){}^{8}Be$  direct proton-capture reaction, arXiv:2205.07744 [INSPIRE].
- [32] J. Kozaczuk, D.E. Morrissey and S.R. Stroberg, Light axial vector bosons, nuclear transitions, and the <sup>8</sup>Be anomaly, Phys. Rev. D 95 (2017) 115024 [arXiv:1612.01525] [INSPIRE].
- [33] L. Delle Rose et al., Atomki Anomaly in Family-Dependent U(1)' Extension of the Standard Model, Phys. Rev. D 99 (2019) 055022 [arXiv:1811.07953] [INSPIRE].
- [34] B. Puliçe, A Family-nonuniversal U(1)' Model for Excited Beryllium Decays, Chin. J. Phys. 71 (2021) 506 [arXiv:1911.10482] [INSPIRE].
- [35] P. Fayet, The light U boson as the mediator of a new force, coupled to a combination of Q, B, L and dark matter, Eur. Phys. J. C 77 (2017) 53 [arXiv:1611.05357] [INSPIRE].
- [36] U. Ellwanger and S. Moretti, Possible Explanation of the Electron Positron Anomaly at 17 MeV in <sup>8</sup>Be Transitions Through a Light Pseudoscalar, JHEP 11 (2016) 039
   [arXiv:1609.01669] [INSPIRE].
- [37] D.S.M. Alves and N. Weiner, A viable QCD axion in the MeV mass range, JHEP 07 (2018)
   092 [arXiv:1710.03764] [INSPIRE].
- [38] D.S.M. Alves, Signals of the QCD axion with mass of 17 MeV/c<sup>2</sup>: Nuclear transitions and light meson decays, Phys. Rev. D 103 (2021) 055018 [arXiv:2009.05578] [INSPIRE].
- [39] J. Liu, N. McGinnis, C.E.M. Wagner and X.-P. Wang, Challenges for a QCD Axion at the 10 MeV Scale, JHEP 05 (2021) 138 [arXiv:2102.10118] [INSPIRE].
- [40] M. Hostert and M. Pospelov, Novel multilepton signatures of dark sectors in light meson decays, Phys. Rev. D 105 (2022) 015017 [arXiv:2012.02142] [INSPIRE].
- [41] A.R. Edmonds, Angular momentum in quantum mechanics, Princeton University Press (1957)
   [D0I:10.1515/9781400884186] [INSPIRE].
- [42] J.D. Walecka, Theoretical nuclear and subnuclear physics, 2 ed., World Scientific Publishing Company, (2004) [D0I:10.1142/5500].

- [43] L.D. Landau and E.M. Lifshitz, Quantum mechanics: non-relativistic theory, Pergamon Press (1958).
- [44] W. Horiuchi and Y. Suzuki, Four-body calculation for excited states of He-4, Int. J. Mod. Phys. A 24 (2009) 2134 [INSPIRE].
- [45] A.J. Krasznahorkay et al., On the creation of the 17 MeV X boson in the 17.6 MeV M1 transition of <sup>8</sup>Be, EPJ Web Conf. 142 (2017) 01019 [INSPIRE].
- [46] SINDRUM collaboration, Limits for Shortlived Neutral Particles Emitted  $\mu^+$  or  $\pi^+$  Decay, Phys. Lett. B 175 (1986) 101 [INSPIRE].
- [47] D.G. Sutherland, Current algebra and some nonstrong mesonic decays, Nucl. Phys. B 2 (1967)
   433 [INSPIRE].
- [48] M. Veltman, I. Theoretical aspects of high energy neutrino interactions, Proc. Roy. Soc. Lond. A 301 (1967) 107.
- [49] R. Barbieri and T.E.O. Ericson, Evidence Against the Existence of a Low Mass Scalar Boson from Neutron-Nucleus Scattering, Phys. Lett. B 57 (1975) 270 [INSPIRE].
- [50] KTEV collaboration, Measurement of the Rare Decay  $\pi^0 \rightarrow e^+e^-$ , Phys. Rev. D 75 (2007) 012004 [hep-ex/0610072] [INSPIRE].
- [51] M. Hoferichter, B.-L. Hoid, B. Kubis and J. Lüdtke, Improved Standard-Model prediction for  $\pi^0 \rightarrow e^+e^-$ , Phys. Rev. Lett. **128** (2022) 172004 [arXiv:2105.04563] [INSPIRE].
- [52] P. Vasko and J. Novotný, Two-loop QED radiative corrections to the decay  $\pi^0 \rightarrow e^+e^-$ : The virtual corrections and soft-photon bremsstrahlung, JHEP **10** (2011) 122 [arXiv:1106.5956] [INSPIRE].
- [53] T. Husek, K. Kampf and J. Novotný, Rare decay  $\pi^0 \rightarrow e^+e^-$ : on corrections beyond the leading order, Eur. Phys. J. C 74 (2014) 3010 [arXiv:1405.6927] [INSPIRE].
- [54] Y. Kahn, M. Schmitt and T.M.P. Tait, Enhanced rare pion decays from a model of MeV dark matter, Phys. Rev. D 78 (2008) 115002 [arXiv:0712.0007] [INSPIRE].
- [55] R.H. Parker et al., Measurement of the fine-structure constant as a test of the Standard Model, Science 360 (2018) 191 [arXiv:1812.04130] [INSPIRE].
- [56] L. Morel, Z. Yao, P. Cladé and S. Guellati-Khélifa, Determination of the fine-structure constant with an accuracy of 81 parts per trillion, Nature 588 (2020) 61 [INSPIRE].
- [57] F. Jegerlehner and A. Nyffeler, *The Muon g-2*, *Phys. Rept.* 477 (2009) 1 [arXiv:0902.3360]
   [INSPIRE].
- [58] D. Hanneke, S. Fogwell and G. Gabrielse, New Measurement of the Electron Magnetic Moment and the Fine Structure Constant, Phys. Rev. Lett. 100 (2008) 120801 [arXiv:0801.1134] [INSPIRE].
- [59] A. Anastasi et al., Limit on the production of a low-mass vector boson in  $e^+e^- \rightarrow U\gamma$ ,  $U \rightarrow e^+e^-$  with the KLOE experiment, Phys. Lett. B **750** (2015) 633 [arXiv:1509.00740] [INSPIRE].
- [60] SLAC E158 collaboration, Precision measurement of the weak mixing angle in Møller scattering, Phys. Rev. Lett. 95 (2005) 081601 [hep-ex/0504049] [INSPIRE].
- [61] NA64 collaboration, Search for a Hypothetical 16.7 MeV Gauge Boson and Dark Photons in the NA64 Experiment at CERN, Phys. Rev. Lett. 120 (2018) 231802 [arXiv:1803.07748]
   [INSPIRE].

- [62] NA64 collaboration, Improved limits on a hypothetical X(16.7) boson and a dark photon decaying into  $e^+e^-$  pairs, Phys. Rev. D 101 (2020) 071101 [arXiv:1912.11389] [INSPIRE].
- [63] J.A. Dror, R. Lasenby and M. Pospelov, New constraints on light vectors coupled to anomalous currents, Phys. Rev. Lett. 119 (2017) 141803 [arXiv:1705.06726] [INSPIRE].
- [64] J.A. Dror, R. Lasenby and M. Pospelov, Dark forces coupled to nonconserved currents, Phys. Rev. D 96 (2017) 075036 [arXiv:1707.01503] [INSPIRE].
- [65] L. Di Luzio, M. Nardecchia and C. Toni, Light vectors coupled to anomalous currents with harmless Wess-Zumino terms, Phys. Rev. D 105 (2022) 115042 [arXiv:2204.05945] [INSPIRE].
- [66] S.G. Porsev, K. Beloy and A. Derevianko, Precision determination of electroweak coupling from atomic parity violation and implications for particle physics, Phys. Rev. Lett. 102 (2009) 181601 [arXiv:0902.0335] [INSPIRE].
- [67] S. Pastore, R.B. Wiringa, S.C. Pieper and R. Schiavilla, Quantum Monte Carlo calculations of electromagnetic transitions in <sup>8</sup>Be with meson-exchange currents derived from chiral effective field theory, Phys. Rev. C 90 (2014) 024321 [arXiv:1406.2343] [INSPIRE].
- [68] http://webusers.fis.uniroma3.it/~ceradini/dispenseFNS\_last.pdf.
- [69] LHPC and TXL collaborations, Moments of nucleon light cone quark distributions calculated in full lattice QCD, Phys. Rev. D 66 (2002) 034506 [hep-lat/0201021] [INSPIRE].
- [70] S. Aoki, M. Doui, T. Hatsuda and Y. Kuramashi, Tensor charge of the nucleon in lattice QCD, Phys. Rev. D 56 (1997) 433 [hep-lat/9608115] [INSPIRE].
- [71] F. Bishara, J. Brod, B. Grinstein and J. Zupan, Chiral Effective Theory of Dark Matter Direct Detection, JCAP 02 (2017) 009 [arXiv:1611.00368] [INSPIRE].
- [72] M. Anselmino et al., Update on transversity and Collins functions from SIDIS and e<sup>+</sup>e<sup>-</sup> data, Nucl. Phys. B Proc. Suppl. 191 (2009) 98 [arXiv:0812.4366] [INSPIRE].
- [73] J. Fan, M. Reece and L.-T. Wang, Non-relativistic effective theory of dark matter direct detection, JCAP 11 (2010) 042 [arXiv:1008.1591] [INSPIRE].
- [74] M.A. Shifman, A.I. Vainshtein and V.I. Zakharov, Remarks on Higgs Boson Interactions with Nucleons, Phys. Lett. B 78 (1978) 443 [INSPIRE].
- [75] J.R. Ellis, A. Ferstl and K.A. Olive, Reevaluation of the elastic scattering of supersymmetric dark matter, Phys. Lett. B 481 (2000) 304 [hep-ph/0001005] [INSPIRE].
- [76] H.-Y. Cheng and C.-W. Chiang, Revisiting Scalar and Pseudoscalar Couplings with Nucleons, JHEP 07 (2012) 009 [arXiv:1202.1292] [INSPIRE].
- [77] Y. Kahn, G. Krnjaic, S. Mishra-Sharma and T.M.P. Tait, Light Weakly Coupled Axial Forces: Models, Constraints, and Projections, JHEP 05 (2017) 002 [arXiv:1609.09072] [INSPIRE].
- [78] J.D. Bjorken et al., Search for Neutral Metastable Penetrating Particles Produced in the SLAC Beam Dump, Phys. Rev. D 38 (1988) 3375 [INSPIRE].
- [79] S. Andreas, C. Niebuhr and A. Ringwald, New Limits on Hidden Photons from Past Electron Beam Dumps, Phys. Rev. D 86 (2012) 095019 [arXiv:1209.6083] [INSPIRE].
- [80] J.S.M. Ginges and V.V. Flambaum, Violations of fundamental symmetries in atoms and tests of unification theories of elementary particles, Phys. Rept. 397 (2004) 63 [physics/0309054] [INSPIRE].

- [81] C. Bouchiat and P. Fayet, Constraints on the parity-violating couplings of a new gauge boson, Phys. Lett. B 608 (2005) 87 [hep-ph/0410260] [INSPIRE].
- [82] V.A. Dzuba, J.C. Berengut, V.V. Flambaum and B. Roberts, *Revisiting parity* non-conservation in cesium, *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **109** (2012) 203003 [arXiv:1207.5864] [INSPIRE].
- [83] G. Arcadi, M. Lindner, J. Martins and F.S. Queiroz, New physics probes: Atomic parity violation, polarized electron scattering and neutrino-nucleus coherent scattering, Nucl. Phys. B 959 (2020) 115158 [arXiv:1906.04755] [INSPIRE].